A determinantal point process for column subset selection

Ayoub Belhadji Rémi Bardenet Pierre Chainais AYOUB.BELHADJI@CENTRALELILLE.FR REMI.BARDENET@GMAIL.COM PIERRE.CHAINAIS@CENTRALELILLE.FR

Université de Lille, UMR 9189 - CRIStAL, F-59000 Lille, France CNRS, UMR 9189, F- 59000 Lille, France Centrale Lille, F-59000 Lille, France

Editor: Suvrit Sra

Abstract

Two popular approaches to dimensionality reduction are principal component analysis, which projects onto a small number of well-chosen but non-interpretable directions, and feature selection, which selects a small number of the original features. Feature selection can be abstracted as selecting the subset of columns of a matrix $X \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ which minimize the approximation error, i.e., the norm of the residual after projecting X onto the space spanned by the selected columns. Such a combinatorial optimization is usually impractical, and there has been interest in polynomial-cost, random subset selection algorithms that favour small values of this approximation error. We propose sampling from a projection determinantal point process, a repulsive distribution over column indices that favours diversity among the selected columns. We bound the ratio of the expected approximation error over the optimal error of PCA. These bounds improve over the state-of-the-art bounds of *volume sampling* when some realistic structural assumptions are satisfied for X. Numerical experiments suggest that our bounds are tight, and that our algorithms have comparable performance with the *double phase* algorithm, often considered the practical state-of-the-art.

Keywords: column subset selection, determinantal point process, volume sampling, leverage score sampling, low-rank approximation

Contents

1	Introduction		3
2	Not	cation	4
3	\mathbf{Rel}	ated Work	5
	3.1	Rank-revealing QR decompositions	6
	3.2	Length square importance sampling and additive bounds	6
	3.3	k-leverage scores sampling and multiplicative bounds	7
	3.4	The geometric interpretation of the k -leverage scores $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	9
	3.5	Negative correlation: volume sampling and the double phase algorithm	10
	3.6	Excess risk in sketched linear regression	11
		3.6.1 Linear regression with unsupervised column subset selection	11

©2020 Ayoub Belhadji, Rémi Bardenet, Pierre Chainais.

		3.6.2 Comparing to supervised column subset selection	13
4	Det	erminantal Point Processes	13
	4.1	Definitions	14
	4.2	Sampling from a DPP and a k -DPP \ldots	14
	4.3	Motivations for column subset selection using projection DPPs	16
5	Mai	in Results	17
	5.1	Multiplicative bounds in spectral and Frobenius norm	17
	5.2	Bounds for the excess risk in sketched linear regression	20
	5.3	Complexity analysis	21
6	Nui	nerical experiments	21
	6.1	Toy datasets	21
		6.1.1 Generating toy datasets	22
		6.1.2 Volume sampling vs projection DPP	22
	6.2	Real datasets	26
	6.3	Regression with unsupervised column subset selection	28
	6.4	Comparing supervised and the unsupervised algorithms	31
		6.4.1 Comparing to OMP on regression	31
		6.4.2 Low-rank approximation	33
	6.5	Discussion	34
_	C		
1	Cor	lclusion	35
۲ ۸	Con	iclusion	35
7 A	And	other interpretation of the k -leverage scores	$\frac{35}{41}$
7 A B	Cor And Ma	to be a clusion of the k -leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity	35 41 41
7 A B C	Cor And Maj Prin	The formula to the second sec	35 41 41 43
7 A B C	And Ma Prin C.1	actusion other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity acipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	 35 41 41 43 43
7 A B C	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2	actusion other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity acipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	 35 41 41 43 43 43
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro	actusion other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	 35 41 41 43 43 43 45
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1	other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity ncipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	 35 41 41 43 43 43 43 45
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2	other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity ncipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	 35 41 41 43 43 43 45 47
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3	other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity ncipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	35 41 41 43 43 43 43 43 45 45 47 48
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3	other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity ncipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	35 41 43 43 43 43 43 45 45 45 45 47 48 48
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3	other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity ncipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles The Cosine Sine decomposition ofs Technical lemmas Proof of Proposition 17 Proof of Proposition 18 D.3.1 Frobenius norm bound D.3.2	35 41 43 43 43 43 43 43 43 45 45 45 45 45 47 48 48 51
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3 D.4	actusion other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity acipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	35 41 43 43 43 43 43 45 45 45 47 48 48 48 51
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3 D.4	actuation bther interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity acipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	35 41 43 43 43 43 43 43 43 43
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3 D.4	actuation other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity acipal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	35 41 43 43 43 43 43 43 43 43
7 A B C D	And Ma Prin C.1 C.2 Pro D.1 D.2 D.3 D.4	actuation other interpretation of the k-leverage scores jorization and Schur convexity actual angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition Principal angles	35 41 43 43 43 43 43 43 43 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45

\mathbf{E}	Gen	erating orthogonal matrices with prescribed leverage scores	56
	E.1	Definitions and statement of the problem	56
	E.2	Related work	58
	E.3	The restricted Gelfand-Tsetlin polytope	59
	E.4	Our algorithm	62

1. Introduction

Datasets come in always larger dimensions, and dimension reduction is thus often one the first steps in any machine learning pipeline. Two of the most widespread strategies are principal component analysis (PCA) and feature selection. PCA projects the data in directions of large variance, called principal components. While the initial features (the canonical coordinates) generally have a direct interpretation, principal components are linear combinations of these original variables, which makes them hard to interpret. On the contrary, using a selection of original features will preserve interpretability when it is desirable. Once the data are gathered in an $N \times d$ matrix, of which each row is an observation encoded by d features, feature selection boils down to selecting columns of X. Independently of what comes after feature selection is the approximation error in some norm, that is, the norm of the residual after projecting X onto the subspace spanned by the selected columns. Optimizing such a criterion over subsets of $\{1, \ldots, d\}$ requires exhaustive enumeration of all possible subsets, which is prohibitive in high dimension. One alternative is to use a polynomial-cost, random subset selection strategy that favours small values of the criterion.

This rationale corresponds to a rich literature on randomized algorithms for column subset selection (Deshpande and Vempala, 2006; Drineas et al., 2008; Boutsidis et al., 2011). A prototypal example corresponds to sampling *s* columns of *X* i.i.d. from a multinomial distribution of parameter $p \in \mathbb{R}^d$. This parameter p can be the squared norms of each column (Drineas et al., 2004), for instance, or the more subtle *k*-leverage scores (Drineas et al., 2008). While the former only takes $\mathcal{O}(dN)$ time to evaluate, it comes with loose guarantees; see Section 3.2. The *k*-leverage scores are more expensive to evaluate, since they call for a truncated SVD of order *k*, but they come with tight bounds on the ratio of their expected approximation error over that of PCA.

To minimize approximation error, the subspace spanned by the selected columns should be as large as possible. Simultaneously, the number of selected columns should be as small as possible, so that intuitively, diversity among the selected columns is desirable. The column subset selection problem (CSSP) then becomes a question of designing a discrete point process over the column indices $\{1, \ldots, d\}$ that favours diversity in terms of directions covered by the corresponding columns of X. Beyond the problem of designing such a point process, guarantees on the resulting approximation error are desirable. Since, given a target dimension $k \leq d$ after projection, PCA provides the best approximation in Frobenius or spectral norm, it is often used as a reference: a good CSS algorithm preserves interpretability of the *c* selected features while guaranteeing an approximation error not much worse than that of rank-*k* PCA, all of this with *c* not much larger than *k*.

In this paper, we introduce and analyse a new randomized algorithm for selecting k diverse columns. Diversity is ensured using a determinantal point process (DPP). DPPs can

be viewed as the kernel machine of point processes; they were introduced by Macchi (1975) in quantum optics, and their use widely spread after the 2000s in random matrix theory (Johansson), machine learning (Kulesza and Taskar, 2012), spatial statistics (Lavancier et al., 2015), and Monte Carlo methods (Bardenet and Hardy, 2019), among others. In a sense, the DPP we propose is a nonindependent generalization of the multinomial sampling with k-leverage scores of Boutsidis et al. (2009). It further naturally connects to volume sampling, the CSS algorithm that has the best error bounds (Deshpande et al., 2006). We give error bounds for DPP sampling that exploit sparsity and decay properties of the kleverage scores, and outperform volume sampling when these properties hold. Our claim is backed up by experiments on toy and real datasets.

The paper is organized as follows. Section 2 introduces our notations. Section 3 is a survey of column subset selection, up to the state of the art to which we later compare. In Section 4, we discuss determinantal point processes and their connection to volume sampling. Section 5 contains our main results, in the form of both classical bounds on the approximation error and risk bounds when CSS is a prelude to linear regression. In Section 6, we numerically compare CSS algorithms, using in particular a routine that samples random matrices with prescribed k-leverage scores.

2. Notation

We use [n] to denote the set $\{1, \ldots, n\}$, and [n : m] for $\{n, \ldots, m\}$. We use bold capitals A, X, \ldots to denote matrices. For a matrix $A \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times n}$ and subsets of indices $I \subset [m]$ and $J \subset [n]$, we denote by $A_{I,J}$ the submatrix of A obtained by keeping only the rows indexed by I and the columns indexed by J. When we mean to take all rows or A, we write $A_{:,J}$, and similarly for all columns. We write $\operatorname{rk}(A)$ for the rank of A, and $\sigma_i(A)$, $i = 1, \ldots, \operatorname{rk}(A)$ for its singular values, ordered decreasingly. Sometimes, we will need the vectors $\Sigma(A)$ and $\Sigma(A)^2$ with respective entries $\sigma_i(A)$ and $\sigma_i^2(A)$, $i = 1, \ldots, \operatorname{rk}(A)$. Similarly, when A can be diagonalized, $\Lambda(A)$ (and $\Lambda(A)^2$) are vectors with the decreasing eigenvalues (squared eigenvalues) of A as entries. If A is a symmetric matrix, $\operatorname{Sp}(A)$ denotes the vector of its eigenvalues in decreasing order.

The spectral norm of A is $||A||_2 = \sigma_1(A)$, while the Frobenius norm of A is defined by

$$\|\boldsymbol{A}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}} = \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{\mathrm{rk}(\boldsymbol{A})} \sigma_i(\boldsymbol{A})^2}.$$

For $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$, we need to introduce the ℓ -th elementary symmetric polynomial on $L \in \mathbb{N}$ variables, that is

$$e_{\ell}(X_1, \dots, X_L) = \sum_{\substack{T \subset [L] \\ |T| = \ell}} \prod_{j \in T} X_j.$$

$$\tag{1}$$

Finally, we follow Ben-Israel (1992) and denote spanned volumes by

$$\operatorname{Vol}_q(\boldsymbol{A}) = \sqrt{e_q\left(\sigma_1(\boldsymbol{A})^2, \dots, \sigma_{\operatorname{rk}(\boldsymbol{A})}(\boldsymbol{A})^2\right)}, \quad q = 1, \dots, \operatorname{rk}(\boldsymbol{A}).$$

Throughout the paper, X will always denote an $N \times d$ matrix that we think of as the original data matrix, of which we want to select $k \leq d$ columns. We do not make any

assumption on how N compares to d. Unless otherwise specified, r is the rank of X, and matrices U, Σ, V are reserved for the SVD of X, that is,

$$\boldsymbol{X} = \boldsymbol{U}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}\boldsymbol{V}^{\mathsf{T}} \tag{2}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} U_k & U_{k^{\perp}} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \Sigma_k & \mathbf{0} \\ \hline \mathbf{0} & \Sigma_{k^{\perp}} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} V_k^{\mathsf{T}} \\ \hline V_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}} \end{bmatrix},$$
(3)

where $U \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ and $V \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ are orthogonal, and $\Sigma \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ is diagonal. The diagonal entries of Σ are $\sigma_i = \sigma_i(X)$, i = 1, ..., r, and we still assume they are in decreasing order. We will also need the blocks given in (3), where we separate blocks of size k corresponding to the largest k singular values. To simplify notation, we abusively write U_k for $U_{:,[k]}$ and V_k for $V_{:,[k]}$ in (3), among others. Though they will be introduced and discussed at length in Section 3.3, we also recall here that we denote by $\ell_i^k = \|V_{i,[k]}\|_2^2$ the so-called *k*-leverage score of the *i*-th column of X.

We need some notation for the selection of columns. Let $S \subset [d]$ be such that |S| = k, and let $S \in \{0,1\}^{d \times k}$ be the corresponding sampling matrix: S is defined by $\forall M \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$, $MS = M_{:,S}$. In the context of column selection, it is often referred to $XS = X_{:,S}$ as C. We set for convenience $Y_{:,S}^{\mathsf{T}} = (Y_{:,S})^{\mathsf{T}}$.

The result of column subset selection will usually be compared to the result of PCA. We denote by $\Pi_k \mathbf{X}$ the best rank-k approximation to \mathbf{X} . The sense of *best* can be understood either in Frobenius or spectral norm, as both give the same result. On the other side, for a given subset $S \subset [d]$ of size |S| = s and $\nu \in \{2, \mathrm{Fr}\}$, let

$$\Pi_{S,k}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X} = \arg\min_{\boldsymbol{A}} \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{A}\|_{\nu}$$

where the minimum is taken over all matrices $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{X}_{:,S}\mathbf{B}$ such that $\mathbf{B} \in \mathbb{R}^{s \times d}$ and $\operatorname{rk} \mathbf{B} \leq k$; in words, the minimum is taken over matrices of rank at most k that lie in the column space of $\mathbf{C} = \mathbf{X}_{:,S}$. When |S| = k, we simply write $\Pi_S^{\nu} \mathbf{X} = \Pi_{S,k}^{\nu} \mathbf{X}$. In practice, the Frobenius projection can be computed as $\Pi_S^{\operatorname{Fr}} \mathbf{X} = \mathbf{C}\mathbf{C}^+\mathbf{X}$, where \mathbf{C}^+ is the Moore-Penrose pseudo inverse of \mathbf{C} , yet there is no simple expression for $\Pi_S^2 \mathbf{X}$. However, $\Pi_S^{\operatorname{Fr}} \mathbf{X}$ can be used as a proxy for $\Pi_S^2 \mathbf{X}$ since

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2} \leq \sqrt{2}\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2},$$
(4)

see (Boutsidis et al., 2011, Lemma 2.3). Finally, define

$$\Pi_k \boldsymbol{X} = \arg\min_{\mathrm{rk}\,\boldsymbol{A}\leq k} \|\boldsymbol{X} - A\|_2.$$

Equivalently, we have

$$\Pi_k \boldsymbol{X} = \arg\min_{\mathrm{rk}\,\boldsymbol{A}\leq k} \|\boldsymbol{X} - A\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$$

3. Related Work

In this section, we survey existing work about column subset selection.

3.1 Rank-revealing QR decompositions

The first k-CSSP algorithm can be traced back to the article of Golub (1965) on pivoted QR factorization. This work introduced the concept of rank-revealing QR factorization (RRQR). The original motivation was to calculate a well-conditioned QR factorization of a matrix \boldsymbol{X} that reveals its numerical rank (Rudelson and Vershynin, 2007).

Definition 1 Let $X \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$ $(k \leq d)$. A RRQR factorization of X is a 3-tuple (Π, Q, R) with $\Pi \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ a permutation matrix, $Q \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ an orthogonal matrix, and $R \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ a triangular matrix, such that $X\Pi = QR$, and

$$\frac{\sigma_k(\boldsymbol{X})}{p_1(k,d)} \le \sigma_k(\boldsymbol{R}_{[k],[k]}) \le \sigma_k(\boldsymbol{X}) , \qquad (5)$$

and

$$\sigma_{k+1}(\boldsymbol{X}) \le \sigma_1(\boldsymbol{R}_{[k+1:d],[k+1:d]}) \le p_2(k,d)\sigma_{k+1}(\boldsymbol{X}),\tag{6}$$

where $p_1(k,d)$ and $p_2(k,d)$ are controlled.

In practice, a RRQR factorization algorithm interchanges pairs of columns and updates or builds a QR decomposition on the fly. The link between RRQR factorization and k-CSSP was first discussed by Boutsidis, Mahoney, and Drineas (2009). The structure of a RRQR factorization indeed gives a deterministic selection of a subset of k columns of X. More precisely, if we take C to be the first k columns of $X\Pi$, C is a subset of columns of X and $\|X - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}}X\|_2 = \|R_{[k+1:r],[k+1:r]}\|_2$. By (6), any RRQR algorithm thus provides provable guarantees in spectral norm for k-CSSP.

Following Golub (1965), many papers gave algorithms that improved on $p_1(k, d)$ and $p_2(k, d)$ in Definition 1. Table 1 sums up the guarantees of the original algorithm of Golub (1965) and the state-of-the-art algorithms of Gu and Eisenstat (1996). Note the dependency of $p_2(k, d)$ on the dimension d through the term $\sqrt{d-k}$; this term is common for guarantees in spectral norm for k-CSSP. We refer to Boutsidis et al. (2009) for an exhaustive survey on RRQR factorization.

A RRQR factorization gives an example of a deterministic column subset selection with a spectral guarantee. We present in Section 3.5 a randomized improvement over strong RRQR, called *double phase*. As we shall see, randomized algorithms can match the bound in the bottom row of Table 1 and provide guarantees in Frobenius norm as well.

3.2 Length square importance sampling and additive bounds

Drineas, Frieze, Kannan, Vempala, and Vinay (2004) proposed a randomized CSS algorithm based on independently sampling s indices $S = \{i_1, \ldots, i_s\}$ from a multinomial distribution

Algorithm	$p_2(k,d)$	Complexity	References
Pivoted QR	$2^k\sqrt{d-k}$	$\mathcal{O}(dNk)$	(Golub and Van Loan, 2013)
Strong RRQR (Alg. 3)	$\sqrt{(d-k)k+1}$	not polynomial	(Gu and Eisenstat, 1996)
Strong RRQR (Alg. 4)	$\sqrt{f^2(d-k)k+1}$	$\mathcal{O}(dNk\log_f(d))$	(Gu and Eisenstat, 1996)

Table 1: Examples of some RRQR algorithms and their theoretical performances.

of parameter \boldsymbol{p} , where

$$p_j = \frac{\|\boldsymbol{X}_{:,j}\|_2^2}{\|\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^2}, j \in [d].$$
(7)

The rationale is that columns with large norms should be kept. Let $C = X_{:,S}$ be the corresponding submatrix. First, we note that some columns of X may appear more than once in C. Second, (Drineas et al., 2004, Theorem 3) states that

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\mathrm{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} + 2\left(1 + \sqrt{8\log\left(\frac{2}{\delta}\right)}\right)\sqrt{\frac{k}{s}}\|\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}\right) \geq 1 - \delta. \quad (8)$$

Equation (8) is a high-probability, *additive* upper bound for $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}^2$. The drawback of such bounds is that they can be very loose if the first k singular values of \boldsymbol{X} are large compared to σ_{k+1} . For this reason, multiplicative approximation bounds have been investigated, using a different distribution that takes into account the geometry of the dataset.

3.3 k-leverage scores sampling and multiplicative bounds

Drineas, Mahoney, and Muthukrishnan (2008) proposed an algorithm with a provable multiplicative upper bound using multinomial sampling, but this time according to k-leverage scores.

Definition 2 (k-leverage scores) Let $X = U\Sigma V^{\mathsf{T}} \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ be the SVD of X. We denote by $V_k = V_{:,[k]}$ the first k columns of V. For $i \in [d]$, the k-leverage score of the *i*-th column of X is defined by

$$\ell_i^k = \sum_{j=1}^k V_{i,j}^2.$$
 (9)

Intuitively, a large value of ℓ_i^k in (9) indicates that the *i*-th vector of the canonical basis of \mathbb{R}^d is close to the space spanned by the first k eigenvectors. We shall make this intuition more precise in Section 3.4. For now, we note that

$$\sum_{i \in [d]} \ell_i^k = \sum_{i \in [d]} \| (\mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}})_{:,i} \|_2^2 = \operatorname{Tr}(\mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}) = k,$$
(10)

since V_k is an orthogonal matrix. Therefore, one can consider the multinomial distribution on [d] with parameters

$$p_i = \frac{\ell_i^k}{k} , i \in [d].$$
(11)

This multinomial is called the k-leverage scores distribution.

Theorem 3 (Drineas et al., 2008, Theorem 3) If the number s of sampled columns satisfies

$$s \ge \frac{3200k^2}{\epsilon^2},\tag{12}$$

then, under i.i.d. sampling from the k-leverage scores distribution,

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \leq (1+\epsilon) \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}\right) \geq 0.7.$$
(13)

Drineas et al. (2008) also considered replacing multinomial with Bernoulli sampling, still using the k-leverage scores. The expected number of columns needed for (13) to hold is then lowered to $\mathcal{O}(\frac{k \log k}{\epsilon^2})$. A natural question is then to understand how low the number of columns can be, while still guaranteeing a multiplicative bound like (13). A partial answer has been given by Deshpande and Vempala (2006).

Proposition 4 (Deshpande and Vempala, 2006, Proposition 4) Given $\epsilon > 0, k, d \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $d\epsilon \geq 2k$, there exists a matrix $\mathbf{X}^{\epsilon} \in \mathbb{R}^{kd \times k(d+1)}$ such that for any $S \subset [d]$,

$$\|\boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \ge (1+\epsilon) \|\boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon} - \boldsymbol{X}_{k}^{\epsilon}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}.$$
(14)

This suggests that a lower bound for the number of columns is $2k/\epsilon$, at least in the worst case sense of Proposition 4. Interestingly, the k-leverage scores distribution of the matrix X^{ϵ} in the proof of Proposition 4 is uniform, so that k-leverage score sampling boils down to simple uniform sampling.

To match the lower bound of Deshpande and Vempala (2006), Boutsidis, Drineas, and Magdon-Ismail (2011) proposed a greedy algorithm to select columns. This algorithm is inspired by the sparsification of orthogonal matrices proposed in Batson et al. (2009). The full description of this family of algorithms is beyond the scope of this article. We only recall one of the results of the article.

Theorem 5 (Boutsidis et al., 2011, Theorem 1.5) There exists a randomized greedy algorithm \mathcal{A} that selects at most $c = \frac{2k}{\epsilon}(1 + o(1))$ columns of \mathbf{X} such that

$$\mathbb{E} \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \leq (1+\epsilon) \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}.$$
(15)

Finally, a deterministic algorithm based on k-leverage score sampling was proposed by Papailiopoulos, Kyrillidis, and Boutsidis (2014). The algorithm selects the $c(\theta)$ columns of \boldsymbol{X} with the largest k-leverage scores, where

$$c(\theta) \in \operatorname*{arg\,min}_{u} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{u} \ell_i^k > \theta \right), \tag{16}$$

and θ is a free parameter that controls the approximation error. To guarantee that there exists a matrix of rank k in the subspace spanned by the selected columns, Papailiopoulos et al. (2014) assume that

$$0 \le k - \theta < 1. \tag{17}$$

Loosely speaking, this condition is satisfied for a low value of $c(\theta)$ if the k-leverage scores (after ordering) are decreasing rapidly enough. The authors give empirical evidence that this condition is satisfied by many real-world datasets.

Theorem 6 (Papailiopoulos et al., 2014, Theorem 2) Let $\epsilon = k - \theta \in [0, 1)$, letting S index the columns with the $c(\theta)$ largest k-leverage scores,

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu} \leq \frac{1}{1-\epsilon} \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu}, \quad \nu \in \{2, \mathrm{Fr}\}.$$
(18)

In particular, if $\epsilon \in [0, \frac{1}{2}]$,

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\nu}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu} \le (1+2\epsilon)\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu}, \quad \nu \in \{2, \mathrm{Fr}\}.$$
(19)

Furthermore, they proved that if the k-leverage scores decay like a power law, the number of columns needed to obtain a multiplicative bound can actually be smaller than k/ϵ .

Theorem 7 (Papailiopoulos et al., 2014, Theorem 3) Assume, for $\eta > 0$,

$$\ell_i^k = \frac{\ell_1^k}{i^{\eta+1}}.$$
 (20)

Let $\epsilon = k - \theta \in [0, 1)$, then

$$c(\theta) = \max\left\{ \left(\frac{4k}{\epsilon}\right)^{\frac{1}{\eta+1}} - 1, \left(\frac{4k}{\eta\epsilon}\right)^{\frac{1}{\eta}}, k \right\}.$$
 (21)

This complements the fact that the worst case example in Proposition 4 had uniform k-leverage scores. Loosely speaking, matrices with fast decaying k-leverage scores can be efficiently subsampled.

3.4 The geometric interpretation of the k-leverage scores

The k-leverage scores can be given a geometric interpretation, the generalization of which serves as a first motivation for our work.

For $i \in [d]$, let e_i be the *i*-th canonical basis vector of \mathbb{R}^d . Let further θ_i be the angle between e_i and the subspace $\mathcal{P}_k = \text{Span}(V_k)$, and denote by $\prod_{\mathcal{P}_k} e_i$ the orthogonal projection of e_i onto the subspace \mathcal{P}_k . Then, by the fact that

$$(\boldsymbol{e}_i, \Pi_{\mathcal{P}_k} \boldsymbol{e}_i) = (\Pi_{\mathcal{P}_k} \boldsymbol{e}_i, \Pi_{\mathcal{P}_k} \boldsymbol{e}_i) = \|\Pi_{\mathcal{P}_k} \boldsymbol{e}_i\|^2,$$
(22)

we have

$$\cos^{2}(\theta_{i}) := \frac{(\boldsymbol{e}_{i}, \Pi_{\mathcal{P}_{k}} \boldsymbol{e}_{i})^{2}}{\|\boldsymbol{e}_{i}\|^{2} \|\Pi_{\mathcal{P}_{k}} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}\|^{2}} = (\boldsymbol{e}_{i}, \Pi_{\mathcal{P}_{k}} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}) = (\boldsymbol{e}_{i}, \sum_{j=1}^{k} V_{i,j} \boldsymbol{V}_{:,j}) = \sum_{j=1}^{k} V_{i,j}^{2} = \ell_{i}^{k}.$$
(23)

A large k-leverage score ℓ_i^k thus indicates that e_i is almost aligned with \mathcal{P}_k . Selecting columns with large k-leverage scores as in Drineas et al. (2008) can thus be interpreted as replacing the principal eigenspace \mathcal{P}_k by a subspace that must contain k of the original coordinate axes. Intuitively, a closer subspace to the original \mathcal{P}_k would be obtained by selecting columns *jointly* rather than independently, considering the angle with \mathcal{P}_k of the subspace spanned by these columns. More precisely, consider $S \subset [d], |S| = k$, and denote $\mathcal{P}_S = \text{Span}(e_j, j \in S)$. A natural definition of the cosine between \mathcal{P}_k and \mathcal{P}_S is in terms of the so-called *principal angles* (Golub and Van Loan, 2013, Section 6.4.4); see Appendix C. In particular, Proposition 27 in Appendix C yields

$$\cos^2(\mathcal{P}_k, \mathcal{P}_S) = \operatorname{Det}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2.$$
(24)

This paper is precisely about sampling k columns proportionally to (24).

In Appendix A, we contribute a different interpretation of k-leverage scores, which relates them to the length-square distribution of Section 3.2.

3.5 Negative correlation: volume sampling and the double phase algorithm

In this section, we survey algorithms that randomly sample exactly k columns from X, further requiring the columns to be somehow negatively correlated to avoid redundancy. This is to be compared to the multinomial sampling schemes of Sections 3.2 and 3.3, which ignore the joint structure of X and typically require more than k columns.

Deshpande, Rademacher, Vempala, and Wang (2006) obtained a multiplicative bound on the expected approximation error, with only k columns, using the so-called *volume sampling*.

Theorem 8 (Deshpande et al., 2006) Let S be a random subset of [d], chosen with probability

$$\mathbb{P}_{\mathrm{VS}}(S) = Z^{-1} \operatorname{Det}(\boldsymbol{X}_{:,S}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{X}_{:,S}) \mathbb{1}_{\{|S|=k\}},$$
(25)

where $Z = \sum_{|S|=k} \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{X}_{:,S}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{X}_{:,S})$. Then

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathrm{VS}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \le (k+1) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}$$
(26)

and

$$\mathbb{E}_{VS} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^2 \boldsymbol{X} \|_2^2 \le (d-k)(k+1) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_k \boldsymbol{X} \|_2^2.$$
(27)

Later, sampling according to (25) was shown to be doable in polynomial time (Deshpande and Rademacher, 2010). Using a worst case example, Deshpande et al. (2006) proved that the k + 1 factor in (26) cannot be improved.

Proposition 9 (Deshpande et al., 2006) Let $\epsilon > 0$. There exists a $(k + 1) \times (k + 1)$ matrix \mathbf{X}^{ϵ} such that for every subset S of k columns of \mathbf{X}^{ϵ} ,

$$\|\boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon} - \Pi_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} > (1-\epsilon)(k+1) \|\boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X}^{\epsilon}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}.$$
(28)

A more precise description of the approximation error under volume sampling was given by Guruswami and Sinop (2012).

Theorem 10 (Theorem 3.1, Guruswami and Sinop, 2012) Let $X \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$, and let $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}^d$ be the vector containing the squares of the singular values of X. The function

$$\boldsymbol{\sigma} \mapsto \mathbb{E}_{\mathrm{VS}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^2 = (k+1) \frac{e_k(\boldsymbol{\sigma})}{e_{k-1}(\boldsymbol{\sigma})}$$
(29)

is Schur-concave.

In other words, the expected approximation error under the distribution of volume sampling for the Frobenius norm is low for flat spectrum and it is large otherwise.

We note that there has been recent interest in a similar but different distribution called *dual volume sampling* (Avron and Boutsidis, 2013; Li, Jegelka, and Sra, 2017a; Derezinski and Warmuth, 2018), sometimes also confusingly termed *volume sampling*. The main application of dual VS is row subset selection of a matrix \boldsymbol{X} for linear regression on label budget constraints.

Boutsidis et al. (2009) proposed a k-CSSP algorithm, called *double phase*, that combines ideas from multinomial sampling and RRQR factorization. The motivating idea is that the theoretical performance of RRQR factorizations depends on the dimension through a factor $\sqrt{d-k}$; see Table 1. To improve on that, the authors propose to first reduce the dimension d to c by preselecting a large number of columns c > k using multinomial sampling from the k-leverage scores distribution, as in Section 3.3. Then only, they perform a RRQR factorization of the reduced matrix $V_k^{\mathsf{T}} S_1 D_1 \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times c}$, where $S_1 \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times c}$ is the sampling matrix of the multinomial phase and $D_1 \in \mathbb{R}^{c \times c}$ is a scaling matrix.

Theorem 11 (Boutsidis et al., 2009) Let S be the output of the double phase algorithm with $c = 1600c_0^2 k \log(800c_0^2 k)$. Then

$$\mathbb{P}_{\text{DPh}}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\text{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}} \le (1 + 8\sqrt{2k(c-k)+1})\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}\right) \ge 0.8, \quad (30)$$

and

$$\mathbb{P}_{\text{DPh}}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2} \leq \left(1 + 2\sqrt{2k(c-k)+1}\right)\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2} + \frac{8\sqrt{2k(c-k)+1}}{c^{1/4}}\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}\right) \geq 0.8.$$
(31)

We note that c_0 is an unknown constant from Rudelson and Vershynin (2007). Although not explicitly stated by Boutsidis et al. (2009), the spectral bound (31) easily follows from their result using (4). We also note that to obtain their spectral bound, Boutsidis et al. (2009) use a slight modification of the leverage scores in the random phase.

3.6 Excess risk in sketched linear regression

So far, we have focused on approximation bounds in spectral or Frobenius norm for the residual $\mathbf{X} - \prod_{S,k}^{\nu} \mathbf{X}$. This is a reasonable generic measure of error as long as it is not known what the practitioner wants to do with the submatrix $\mathbf{X}_{:,S}$. In this section, we assume that the ultimate goal is to perform linear regression of some $\mathbf{y} \in \mathbb{R}^N$ onto \mathbf{X} .

3.6.1 Linear regression with unsupervised column subset selection

In this section, we further assume that \mathbf{y} is not yet known at the time the columns must be selected, or that there are several \mathbf{y} 's to be regressed, so that we focus on *unsupervised* column subset selection. Supervised column subset selection is discussed shortly in Section 3.6.2.

Other measures of performance then become of interest, such as the excess risk incurred by regressing onto $\mathbf{X}_{:,S}$ rather than \mathbf{X} . We use here the framework of Slawski (2018), further assuming well-specification for simplicity. For every $i \in [N]$, assume $y_i = \mathbf{X}_{i,:} \mathbf{w}^* + \xi_i$, where the noises ξ_i are i.i.d. real variables with mean 0 and variance v. For a given estimator $\mathbf{w} = \mathbf{w}(\mathbf{X}, \mathbf{y})$, the excess risk is defined as

$$\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}) = \mathbb{E}_{\boldsymbol{\xi}} \left[\frac{\|\boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{w}^* - \boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{w}\|_2^2}{N} \right].$$
(32)

In particular, it is easy to show that the ordinary least squares (OLS) estimator $\hat{w} = X^+ y$ has excess risk

$$\mathcal{E}(\hat{\boldsymbol{w}}) = v \times \frac{\operatorname{rk}(\boldsymbol{X})}{N}.$$
(33)

Selecting k columns indexed by S in X prior to performing linear regression yields $w_S = (XS)^+ y \in \mathbb{R}^k$. We are interested in the excess risk of the corresponding sparse vector

$$\hat{oldsymbol{w}}_S := oldsymbol{S} oldsymbol{w}_S = oldsymbol{S} (oldsymbol{X} oldsymbol{S})^+ oldsymbol{y} \in \mathbb{R}^d$$

which has all coordinates zero, except those indexed by S.

Proposition 12 (Theorem 9, Mor-Yosef and Avron, 2019) Let $S \subset [d]$, such that |S| = k. Let $(\theta_i(S))_{i \in [k]}$ be the principal angles between $\operatorname{Span} S$ and $\operatorname{Span} V_k$, see Appendix C. Then

$$\mathcal{E}(\hat{\boldsymbol{w}}_S) \le \frac{1}{N} \left(1 + \max_{i \in [k]} \tan^2 \theta_i(S) \right) \| \boldsymbol{w}^* \|^2 \sigma_{k+1}^2 + \frac{vk}{N}.$$
(34)

Compared to the excess risk (33) of the OLS estimator, the second term of the right-hand side of (34) replaces $\operatorname{rk} X$ by k. But the price is the first term of the right-hand side of (34), which we loosely term *bias*. To interpret this bias term, we first look at the excess risk of the principal component regressor (PCR)

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{k}^{*} \in \operatorname*{arg\,min}_{\boldsymbol{w}\in\operatorname{Span}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}} \mathbb{E}_{\xi}\left[\|\boldsymbol{y}-\boldsymbol{X}\boldsymbol{w}\|^{2}/N
ight].$$
 (35)

Proposition 13 (Corollary 11, Mor-Yosef and Avron, 2019)

$$\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{k}^{*}) \leq \frac{\|\boldsymbol{w}^{*}\|^{2} \sigma_{k+1}^{2}}{N} + \frac{vk}{N}.$$
(36)

The right-hand side of (36) is almost that of (34), except that the bias term in the CSS risk (34) is larger by a factor that measures how well the subspace spanned by S is aligned with the principal eigenspace V_k . This makes intuitive sense: the performance of CSS will match PCR if selecting columns yields almost the same eigenspace.

The excess risk (34) is yet another motivation to investigate DPPs for column subset selection. We shall see in Section 5.2 that the expectation of (34) under a well-chosen DPP for S has a particularly simple bias term.

Finally, as mentioned in Section 3.6.1, probability distributions similar to volume sampling but for *row* subset selection were investigated in the context of regression (Derezinski and Warmuth, 2017; Derezinski et al., 2018), under the name of *dual volume sampling*¹. Selecting rows in linear regression is akin to experimental design, and applies to cases where all features are to be used, but only a few labels can be observed due to budget constraints. We emphasize that the two problems are related, but they are not simple transpositions

^{1.} Derezinski and Warmuth (2017) actually talk of *volume sampling*. To avoid confusion, we rather stick to volume sampling describing the column subset selection algorithm in (Deshpande et al., 2006) and discussed in Section 3.6.1.

of each other. In particular, the excess risk for the regularized dual volume sampling of Derezinski and Warmuth (2018) scales as $\mathcal{O}(1/k)$ using all d features and k observations, while the excess risk in the results of Section 3.6.1 rather scales as $\mathcal{O}(1/N)$ using k features and N observations.

3.6.2 Comparing to supervised column subset selection

Our focus in this paper is on unsupervised column subset selection, but it is useful to bear in mind the bounds that are achievable in the supervised case. There is a vast literature on variable selection that depends on the label **y**. We refrain from a thorough survey, but we rather present the recent results on orthogonal matching pursuit (OMP) as a representative example.

Orthogonal Matching Pursuit is a greedy selection algorithm proposed first in (Pati et al., 1993) and (Davis et al., 1997) for sparse atomic decomposition in signal processing. The algorithm aims to recover the support of \boldsymbol{w} , i.e., the subset of non vanishing elements $S \subset [d]$. The theoretical analysis of support recovery of OMP was carried out in Tropp (2004) in the noiseless regime ($\nu = 0$), for matrices \boldsymbol{X} that satisfy an algebraic condition known as *low mutual coherence*. For such matrices, the constraint $N = \Omega(s^2)$ is required ² in order to recover the support using OMP. For random matrices filled such as Gaussian or Bernoulli matrices, this rate was improved by Tropp and Gilbert (2007) to $N = \mathcal{O}(s \log d)$. Later, an extension of this guarantee was proved by Davenport and Wakin (2010) for every matrix satisfying the Restricted Isometry Property (RIP).

In the noisy regime, additionally to support recovery guarantees, one can investigate upper bounds on the excess risk. Under a low coherence condition, Donoho et al. (2005) prove an upper bound that scales proportionally to the noise variance, as $\mathcal{O}(sv/N)$. Zhang (2011) proved an excess risk bound under a condition weaker than RIP, namely Restricted Strong Convexity. We refer to Somani et al. (2018) for a modern survey on upper bounds for the excess risk of OMP. Now, while in signal processing there is some freedom to choose the matrix \boldsymbol{X} to satisfy conditions like RIP, machine learning applications usually consider fixed designs. In general, checking RIP for a matrix \boldsymbol{X} is NP-Hard (Bandeira et al., 2013; Tillmann and Pfetsch, 2013). Therefore, it might be difficult to guarantee the validity of the aforementioned excess risk bounds for OMP in applications where \boldsymbol{X} is given.

4. Determinantal Point Processes

In this section, we introduce discrete determinantal point processes (DPPs) and the related k-DPPs, of which volume sampling is an example. DPPs were introduced by Macchi (1975) as probabilistic models for beams of fermions in quantum optics. Since then, DPPs have been thoroughly studied in random matrix theory (Johansson), and have more recently been adopted in machine learning (Kulesza and Taskar, 2012), spatial statistics (Lavancier, Møller, and Rubak, 2015), and Monte Carlo methods (Bardenet and Hardy, 2019).

^{2.} The recovery result of Tropp (2004) is expressed in terms of the mutual coherence of X. We report here for ease of comparison a lower bound $\Omega(s^2)$, which follows from a lower bound by Welch (1974).

4.1 Definitions

For all the definitions in this section, we refer the reader to (Kulesza and Taskar, 2012). Recall that $[d] = \{1, \ldots, d\}$.

Definition 14 (DPP) Let $\mathbf{K} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ be a positive semi-definite matrix. A random subset $Y \subseteq [d]$ is drawn from a DPP of marginal kernel \mathbf{K} if and only if

$$\forall S \subseteq [d], \quad \mathbb{P}(S \subseteq Y) = \operatorname{Det}(\boldsymbol{K}_S), \tag{37}$$

where $\mathbf{K}_S = [\mathbf{K}_{i,j}]_{i,j\in S}$. We take as a convention $\text{Det}(\mathbf{K}_{\emptyset}) = 1$.

For a given matrix \mathbf{K} , it is not obvious that (37) consistently defines a point process. One sufficient condition is that \mathbf{K} is symmetric and its spectrum is in [0, 1]; see (Macchi, 1975) and (Soshnikov, 2000)[Theorem 3]. In particular, when the spectrum of \mathbf{K} is included in $\{0, 1\}$, we call \mathbf{K} a projection kernel and the corresponding DPP a projection DPP³. Letting r be the number of unit eigenvalues of its kernel, samples from a projection DPP have fixed cardinality r with probability 1 (Hough, Krishnapur, Peres, and Virág, 2006, Lemma 17).

For symmetric kernels K, a DPP can be seen as a *repulsive* distribution, in the sense that for all $i, j \in [d]$,

$$\mathbb{P}(\{i,j\} \subseteq Y) = \mathbf{K}_{i,i}\mathbf{K}_{j,j} - \mathbf{K}_{i,j}^2$$
(38)

$$= \mathbb{P}(\{i\} \subseteq Y) \mathbb{P}(\{j\} \subseteq Y) - \mathbf{K}_{i,j}^2$$
(39)

$$\leq \mathbb{P}(\{i\} \subseteq Y) \,\mathbb{P}(\{j\} \subseteq Y). \tag{40}$$

Besides projection DPPs, there is another natural way of using a kernel matrix to define a random subset of [d] with prespecified cardinality k.

Definition 15 (k-DPP) Let $L \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ be a positive semidefinite matrix. A random subset $Y \subseteq [d]$ is drawn from a k-DPP of kernel L if and only if

$$\forall S \subseteq [d], \quad \mathbb{P}(Y = S) \propto \mathbb{1}_{\{|S|=k\}} \operatorname{Det}(\boldsymbol{L}_S)$$
(41)

where $L_S = [L_{i,j}]_{i,j\in S}$.

DPPs and k-DPPs are closely related but different objects. For starters, k-DPPs are always well-defined provided L has a nonzero minor of size k.

4.2 Sampling from a DPP and a k-DPP

Let $\mathbf{K} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ be a symmetric, positive semi-definite matrix, with eigenvalues in [0, 1], so that \mathbf{K} is the marginal kernel of a DPP on [d]. Let us diagonalize it as $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V} \text{Diag}(\lambda_i) \mathbf{V}^{\intercal}$. Hough et al. (2006) established that sampling from the DPP with kernel \mathbf{K} can be done by (i) sampling independent Bernoulli $B_i, i = 1, \ldots, d$, with respective parameters λ_i , (ii) forming the submatrix $\mathbf{V}_{:,B}$ of \mathbf{V} corresponding to columns *i* such that $B_i = 1$, and (iii) sampling from the projection DPP with kernel

$$\boldsymbol{K}_{ ext{proj}} = \boldsymbol{V}_{:,B} \boldsymbol{V}_{:,B}^{\mathsf{T}}.$$

^{3.} All projection DPPs in this paper have symmetric kernels

The only nontrivial step is sampling from a projection DPP, for which we give pseudocode in Figure 1; see (Hough et al., 2006, Theorem 7) or (Kulesza and Taskar, 2012, Theorem 2.3) for a proof. For a survey of variants of the algorithm, we also refer to (Tremblay, Barthelmé, and Amblard, 2018) and the documentation of the DPPy toolbox⁴ (Gautier, Bardenet, and Valko, 2019). For our purposes, it is enough to remark that general DPPs are mixtures of projection DPPs of different ranks, and that the cardinality of a general DPP is a sum of independent Bernoulli random variables.

$PROJECTIONDPP(\boldsymbol{K}_{proj} = \boldsymbol{V}\boldsymbol{V}^{\intercal})$			
1	$Y \longleftarrow \emptyset$		
2	$W \longleftarrow V$		
3	while $rk(W) > 0$		
4	Sample <i>i</i> from Ω with probability $\propto \ \boldsymbol{W}_{i,:}\ _2^2 \triangleright Chain rule$		
5	$Y \longleftarrow Y \cup \{i\}$		
6	$oldsymbol{V} \longleftarrow oldsymbol{V}_\perp$ an orthonormal basis of $\mathrm{Span}(oldsymbol{V} \cap oldsymbol{e}_i^\perp)$		
7	return Y		

Figure 1: Pseudocode for sampling from a DPP of marginal kernel K.

The next proposition establishes that k-DPPs also are mixtures of projection DPPs.

Proposition 16 (Kulesza and Taskar (2012, Section 5.2.2)) Let Y be a random subset of [d] sampled from a k-DPP with kernel L. We further assume that L is symmetric, we denote its rank by r and its diagonalization by $L = V\Lambda V^{\intercal}$. Finally, let $k \leq r$. It holds

$$\mathbb{P}(Y=S) = \sum_{\substack{T \subseteq [r] \\ |T|=k}} \mu_T \left[\frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Det} \left(\mathbf{V}_{T,S} \mathbf{V}_{T,S}^{\mathsf{T}} \right) \right]$$
(42)

where

$$\mu_T = \frac{\prod_{i \in T} \lambda_i}{\sum\limits_{\substack{U \subseteq [r] \\ |U| = k}} \prod_{i \in U} \lambda_i}.$$
(43)

Each mixture component in square brackets in (42) is a projection DPP with cardinality k. Sampling a k-DPP can thus be done by (i) sampling a multinomial distribution with parameters (43), and (ii) sampling from the corresponding projection DPP using the algorithm in Figure 1. The main difference between k-DPPs and DPPs is that all mixture components in (42) have the same cardinality k. In particular, projection DPPs are the only DPPs that are also k-DPPs.

A fundamental example of k-DPPs is volume sampling, as defined in Section 3.5. Its kernel is the Gram matrix of the data $L = X^{\intercal}X$. In general, L is not an orthogonal projection matrix, so that volume sampling is not a DPP. In particular, draws from volume sampling have fixed cardinality, and thus cannot be written as a sum of non trivial Bernoulli random variables.

^{4.} http://github.com/guilgautier/DPPy



(b) Sampling k columns according to VS and the projection DPP of marginal kernel $V_k V_k^{\dagger}$.

Figure 2: A graphical depiction of the sampling algorithms for volume sampling (VS) and the DPP with marginal kernel $V_k V_k^{\dagger}$. (a) Both algorithms start with an SVD. (b) In Step 1, VS randomly selects k rows of V^{\dagger} , while our DPP always picks the first k rows. Step 2 is the same for both algorithms: jointly sample k columns of the subsampled V^{\dagger} , proportionally to their squared volume. Finally, Step 3 is simply the extraction of the corresponding columns of X.

4.3 Motivations for column subset selection using projection DPPs

Volume sampling has been successfully used for column subset selection, see Section 3.5. Our motivation to investigate projection DPPs instead of volume sampling is twofold.

Following (42), volume sampling can be seen as a mixture of projection DPPs indexed by $T \subseteq [d], |T| = k$, with marginal kernels $\mathbf{K}_T = \mathbf{V}_{:,T} \mathbf{V}_{:,T}^{\mathsf{T}}$ and mixture weights $\mu_T \propto \prod_{i \in T} \sigma_i^2$. The component with the highest weight thus corresponds to the k largest singular values, that is, the projection DPP with marginal kernel $\mathbf{K} := \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$. This paper is about column subset selection using precisely this DPP. Alternately, we could motivate the study of this DPP by remarking that its marginals $\mathbb{P}(i \in Y)$ are the k-leverage scores introduced in Section 3.3. Since \mathbf{K} is symmetric, this DPP can be seen as a repulsive generalization of leverage score sampling.

Finally, we recap the difference between volume sampling and the DPP with kernel K with a graphical depiction in Figure 2 of the two procedures to sample from them that we introduced in Section 4.2. Figure 2 is another illustration of the decomposition of volume sampling as a mixture of projection DPPs.

5. Main Results

In this section, we prove bounds for $\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\nu}^{2}$ under the projection DPP of marginal kernel $\boldsymbol{K} = \boldsymbol{V}_{k} \boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}$ presented in Section 4. Throughout, we compare our bounds to the state-of-the-art bounds of volume sampling obtained by Deshpande et al. (2006); see Theorem 8 and Section 3.5. For clarity, we defer the proofs of our results from this section to Appendix D.

5.1 Multiplicative bounds in spectral and Frobenius norm

Let S be a random subset of k columns of X chosen with probability:

$$\mathbb{P}_{\mathrm{DPP}}(S) = \mathrm{Det}(V_{S,[k]})^2.$$
(44)

First, without any further assumption, we have the following result.

Proposition 17 Under the projection DPP of marginal kernel $V_k V_k^{\dagger}$, it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\nu}^{2} \le k(d+1-k) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\nu}^{2}, \quad \nu \in \{2, \text{Fr}\}.$$
(45)

For the spectral norm, the bound is practically the same as that of volume sampling (27). However, our bound for the Frobenius norm is worse than (26) by a factor (d - k). In the rest of this section, we sharpen our bounds by taking into account the sparsity level of the *k*-leverage scores and the decay of singular values.

In terms of sparsity, we first replace the dimension d in (45) by the number $p \in [d]$ of non zero k-leverage scores

$$p = \left| \{ i \in [d], \mathbf{V}_{i,[k]} \neq \mathbf{0} \} \right|.$$

$$\tag{46}$$

To quantify the decay of the singular values, we define the flatness parameter

$$\beta = \sigma_{k+1}^2 \left(\frac{1}{d-k} \sum_{j \ge k+1} \sigma_j^2 \right)^{-1}.$$
(47)

In words, $\beta \in [1, d - k]$ measures the flatness of the spectrum of X below the cut-off at k + 1. Indeed, (47) is the ratio of the largest term in a mean to that mean. The closer β is to 1, the more similar the terms in the sum in the denominator of (47) to their maximum value σ_{k+1}^2 . At the extreme, $\beta = d - k$ when $\sigma_{k+1}^2 > 0$ while $\sigma_j^2 = 0$, $\forall j \ge k+2$. Finally, we also note that β is (d-k) times the inverse of the numerical rank (Rudelson and Vershynin, 2007) of the residual matrix $X - \prod_k X$.

Proposition 18 Under the projection DPP of marginal kernel $V_k V_k^{\dagger}$, it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^2 \boldsymbol{X} \|_2^2 \le (1 + k(p - k)) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_k \boldsymbol{X} \|_2^2$$
(48)

and

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \le \left(1 + \beta \frac{p-k}{d-k} k \right) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2}.$$
(49)

The bound in (48) compares favourably with volume sampling (27) since the dimension d has been replaced by the sparsity level p. For β close to 1, the bound in (49) is better than the bound (26) of volume sampling since $(p-k)/(d-k) \leq 1$. Again, the sparser the k-leverage scores, the smaller the bounds. Finally, if needed, bounds in high probability easily follow from Proposition 18 using Markov's inequality.

Now, one could argue that, in practice, sparsity is never exact: it can well be that p = d while there still are a lot of small k-leverage scores. We will demonstrate in Section 6 that the DPP still performs better than volume sampling in this setting, which Proposition 18 doesn't reflect. We introduce two ideas to further tighten the bounds of Proposition 18. First, we define an effective sparsity level in the vein of Papailiopoulos et al. (2014), see Section 3.3. Second, we condition the DPP on a favourable event with controlled probability.

Theorem 19 Let π be a permutation of [d] such that leverage scores are reordered

$$\ell_{\pi_1}^k \ge \ell_{\pi_2}^k \ge \dots \ge \ell_{\pi_d}^k.$$
(50)

For $\delta \in [d]$, let $T_{\delta} = [\pi_{\delta}, \ldots, \pi_d]$. Let $\theta \geq 1$ and

$$p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) = \min\left\{q \in [d] \mid \sum_{i \le q} \ell_{\pi_i}^k \ge k - 1 + \frac{1}{\theta}\right\}.$$
(51)

Finally, let \mathcal{A}_{θ} be the event $\{S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset\}$. Then, the probability of \mathcal{A}_{θ} is lower bounded

$$\mathbb{P}_{\text{DPP}}\left(\mathcal{A}_{\theta}\right) \geq \frac{1}{\theta},\tag{52}$$

and conditionally on \mathcal{A}_{θ} ,

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\left[\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2}^{2} \,|\, \boldsymbol{\mathcal{A}}_{\theta}\right] \leq \left(1 + (p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)(k - 1 + \theta)\right)\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2}^{2} \tag{53}$$

and

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\left[\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\text{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \,|\, \boldsymbol{\mathcal{A}}_{\theta}\right] \leq \left(1 + \beta \frac{(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) + 1 - k)}{d - k} (k - 1 + \theta)\right) \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}^{2}.$$
 (54)

In Theorem 19, the effective sparsity level $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)$ replaces the sparsity level p of Proposition 18. The key is to condition on S not containing any index corresponding to a column with too small k-leverage score, that is, the event \mathcal{A}_{θ} . In practice, this is achieved by rejection sampling: we repeatedly and independently sample $S \sim \text{DPP}(\mathbf{K})$ until $S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}}(\theta) = \emptyset$. The caveat of any rejection sampling procedure is a potentially large number of samples required before acceptance. But in the present case, Equation (52) guarantees that the expectation of that number of samples is less than θ . The free parameter θ thus interestingly controls both the "energy" threshold in (51), and the complexity of the rejection sampling. The approximation bounds suggest picking θ close to 1, which implies a compromise with the value of $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)$ that should not be too large either. We have empirically observed that the performance of the DPP is relatively insensitive to the choice of θ .

In order to compare with some of the previous results in Section 3, we quickly derive from Theorem 19 a bound in probability. We do so for the Frobenius norm, and the proof is similar for the spectral norm. Let $\lambda > 0$. It holds that

$$\mathbb{P}_{\text{DPP}}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}} \leq \lambda \|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}} \,|\, \mathcal{A}_{\theta}\right)$$

$$\geq 1 - \frac{\left(1 + \beta \frac{(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) + 1 - k)}{d - k}(k - 1 + \theta)\right)}{\lambda^{2}},$$
(55)

where the last inequality follows from Theorem 19 and Markov's inequality. Now, for

$$\lambda \geq \sqrt{5\left(1+\beta \frac{(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)+1-k)}{d-k}(k-1+\theta)\right)},$$

it holds that

$$\mathbb{P}_{\text{DPP}}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\text{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}} \leq \lambda \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}|\mathcal{A}_{\theta}\right) \geq 0.8.$$
(57)

Compare this bound with the result (30) of Boutsidis et al. (2009) for the double phase algorithm, namely

$$\mathbb{P}_{\mathrm{DPh}}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}} \le (1 + 8\sqrt{2k(c-k)+1})\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}\right) \ge 0.8, \ c = \Theta(k\log k).$$
(58)

In particular, $(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)/(d - k) \le 1 \le c - k$, so that if

$$\beta(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)/(d - k) \le c - k, \tag{59}$$

then

$$\sqrt{5\left(1+\beta\frac{(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)-k+1)}{d-k}(k-1+\theta)\right)} \le 1+8\sqrt{2k(c-k)+1}.$$
(60)

and the DPP with rejection of Theorem 19 has a smaller bound than the double phase algorithm. The key condition (59) can be expected to hold quite widely as both the decay of the singular values and the leverage scores contribute to make the left-hand side small. In particular, even when β equals its upper bound d-k, it is enough to have $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) = \Theta(k)$.

We can prove a similar bound in probability for the spectral norm, but comparing to double phase becomes trickier, because of the Frobenius norm that appears in the bound (31) for double phase.

Finally, we note that using Bayes' theorem, Theorem 19 also yields bounds in probability for the projection DPP algorithm used without rejection. For instance, let $\lambda > 0$. It holds that

$$\mathbb{P}_{\text{DPP}}\left(\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}} \leq \lambda \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}\right)$$
(61)

$$\geq \mathbb{P}_{\mathrm{DPP}}\left(\left\{\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}} \leq \lambda \|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}\right\} \cap \mathcal{A}_{\theta}\right)$$
(62)

$$\geq \frac{1}{\theta} \left(1 - \frac{\left(1 + \beta \frac{(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) + 1 - k)}{d - k} (k - 1 + \theta)\right)}{\lambda^2} \right).$$
(63)

Such bounds are more flexible than those of double phase, in the sense that we can vary the parameters θ and λ independently, while the bounds of the double phase algorithm are constrained by $c \geq 1600c_0^2 k \log(800c_0^2 k)$.

5.2 Bounds for the excess risk in sketched linear regression

In Section 3.6, we surveyed bounds on the excess risk of ordinary least squares estimators that relied on a subsample of the columns of X. Importantly, the generic bound (34) of Mor-Yosef and Avron (2019) has a bias term that depends on the maximum squared tangent of the principal angles between Span(S) and $\text{Span}(V_k)$. When |S| = k, this quantity is hard to control without making strong assumptions on the matrix V_k . But it turns out that, in expectation under the same DPP as in Section 5.1, this bias term drastically simplifies.

Proposition 20 We use the notation of Section 3.6. Under the projection DPP with marginal kernel $V_k V_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\left[\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_S)\right] \le \left(1 + k(p-k)\right) \frac{\|\boldsymbol{w}^*\|^2 \sigma_{k+1}^2}{N} + \frac{vk}{N}.$$
(64)

The sparsity level p appears again in the bound (64): The sparser the k-leverage scores distribution, the smaller the bias term. The bound (64) only features an additional (1 + k(p-k)) factor in the bias term, compared to the bound obtained by Mor-Yosef and Avron (2019) for PCR, see Proposition 13. Loosely speaking, this factor is to be seen as the price we accept to pay in order to get more interpretable features than principal components in the linear regression problem. Finally, a natural question is to investigate the choice of kto minimize the bound in (64), but this is out of the scope of this paper.

As in Theorem 19, for practical purposes, it can be desirable to bypass the need for the exact sparsity level p in Proposition 20. We give a bound that replaces p with the effective sparsity level $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)$ introduced in (51).

Theorem 21 Using the notation of Section 3.6 for linear regression, and of Theorem 19 for leverage scores and their indices, it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\left[\mathcal{E}(\hat{\boldsymbol{w}}_{S}) \,\middle|\, \mathcal{A}_{\theta}\right] \leq \left[1 + \left(k - 1 + \theta\right) \left(p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1\right)\right] \frac{\|\boldsymbol{w}^*\|^2 \sigma_{k+1}^2}{N} + \frac{vk}{N}.\tag{65}$$

In practice, the same rejection sampling routine as in Theorem 19 can be used to sample conditionally on \mathcal{A}_{θ} . Finally, to the best of our knowledge, bounding the excess risk in linear regression has not been investigated under volume sampling.

In summary, we have obtained two sets of results. We have proven a set of multiplicative bounds in spectral and Frobenius norm for $\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\nu}^{2}$, $\nu \in \{2, \text{Fr}\}$, under the projection DPP of marginal kernel $\boldsymbol{K} = \boldsymbol{V}_{k} \boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}$, see Propositions 17 & 18 and Theorem 19. As far as the linear regression problem is concerned, we have proven bounds for the excess risk in sketched linear regression, see Proposition 20 and Theorem 21.

A DETERMINANTAL POINT PROCESS FOR COLUMN SUBSET SELECTION

Algorithm	Pre-processing	Memory	One sample complexity
Our algorithm	$\mathcal{O}(\min(Nd^2, N^2d))$	$\mathcal{O}(dk)$	$\mathcal{O}(dk^2)$
Volume sampling	$\mathcal{O}(\min(Nd^2, N^2d))$	$\mathcal{O}(dr)$	$\mathcal{O}(dk^2)$
Double phase	$\mathcal{O}(\min(Nd^2, N^2d))$	$\mathcal{O}(dk)$	$\mathcal{O}(ck^2\log_2(k))$

Table 2: Complexity of the three CSS algorithms.

5.3 Complexity analysis

We compare in this section the time and space complexity of our projection DPP, volume sampling and double phase. All three algorithms require the computation of the right eigenvectors of the matrix \mathbf{X} as a pre-processing, which can be achieved in $\mathcal{O}(\min(Nd^2, dN^2))$ operations. Our algorithm requires to keep the first k right eigenvectors \mathbf{V}_k , which means $\mathcal{O}(dk)$ memory cost; every sample costs $\mathcal{O}(dk^2)$ time using the implementation of Tremblay et al. (2018). In comparison, volume sampling requires to keep all the right eigenvectors with non vanishing singular values of \mathbf{X} : the memory cost is $\mathcal{O}(rd)$, where r is the rank of \mathbf{X} . Indeed, every sample from VS requires to run 2 steps: 1) sampling the set T of singular values using Algorithm 7 in (Kulesza and Taskar, 2012), which runs in $\mathcal{O}(rk) = \mathcal{O}(dk^2)$ operations, followed by 2) sampling from a projection DPP of marginal kernel $\mathbf{V}_{:,T}\mathbf{V}_{:,T}^{\dagger}$, this time in $\mathcal{O}(dk^2)$. Similarly, for the double phase algorithm, given the singular decomposition of \mathbf{X} , the complexity of one sample is dominated by the second phase, which runs in $\mathcal{O}(ck^2 \log_2(k))$. The discussion is summarized in Table 2.

Volume sampling and projection DPP have comparable time complexities and a slightly lower memory requirement for the DPP. Double phase shares the same pre-processing and space complexity, but the time complexity of obtaining one sample is harder to compare. Remembering the condition on $c = 1600c_0^2 k \log(800c_0^2 k)$ for double phase (from Theorem 11), the bound on the time complexity can be relatively large, although only cubic in k.

6. Numerical experiments

In this section, we empirically compare our algorithm, the projection DPP with kernel $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, to the state of the art in column subset selection. In Section 6.1, the projection DPP with kernel $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$ and volume sampling are compared on toy datasets. In Section 6.2, several column subset selection algorithms are compared to the projection DPP on four real datasets from genomics and text processing. In particular, the numerical simulations demonstrate the favourable influence of the sparsity of the k-leverage scores on the performance of our algorithm both on toy datasets and real datasets. Finally, we packaged all CSS algorithms in this section in a publicly available Python toolbox⁵.

6.1 Toy datasets

This section is devoted to comparing the expected approximation error $\mathbb{E} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^2$ for the projection DPP and volume sampling. We focus on the Frobenius norm to avoid effects due to different choices of the projection Π_S^{ν} , see (4).

^{5.} http://github.com/AyoubBelhadji/CSSPy

MATRIXGENERATOR $(\boldsymbol{\ell} \in \mathbb{R}^d_+, \boldsymbol{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{d imes d}, p \in [k+1:d])$				
1	Sample \boldsymbol{U} from the Haar measure $\mathbb{O}_N(\mathbb{R})$.			
2	Generate a matrix V_k with the k-leverage-scores profile ℓ .			
3	Extend the matrix V_k to an orthogonal matrix V .			
4	$\operatorname{return}X \longleftarrow U\Sigma V^{\intercal}$			

Figure 3: The pseudocode of the algorithm generating a matrix X with prescribed profile of k-leverage scores.

In order to be able to evaluate the expected errors *exactly*, we generate matrices of low dimension (d = 20) so that the subsets of [d] can be exhaustively enumerated. Furthermore, to investigate the role of leverage scores and singular values on the performance of CSS algorithms, we need to generate datasets X with prescribed spectra and k-leverage scores.

6.1.1 Generating toy datasets

Recall that the SVD of $X \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ reads $X = U\Sigma V^{\intercal}$, where Σ is a diagonal matrix and U and V are orthogonal matrices. To sample a matrix X, we first let U correspond to the first r columns of an $N \times N$ sample from the Haar measure on $\mathbb{O}_N(\mathbb{R})$. Then, Σ is chosen among a few deterministic diagonal matrices that illustrate various spectral properties. Sampling the matrix V is trickier if k-leverage scores are to be prescribed. The first k columns of V are constrained as follows: the number of non vanishing rows of V_k is equal to p and the norms of the nonvanishing rows are prescribed by a vector ℓ . We thus propose an algorithm that takes as input a leverage scores profile ℓ and a spectrum σ^2 , and outputs a corresponding random orthogonal matrix V_k ; see Appendix E. This algorithm is a randomization⁶ of the algorithm proposed by Fickus, Mixon, Poteet, and Strawn (2013). Finally, the matrix $V_k \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ is completed by applying the Gram-Schmidt procedure to d - k additional i.i.d. unit Gaussian vectors, resulting in a matrix $V \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$. Figure 3 summarizes the algorithm we use to generate matrices X with a k-leverage scores profile ℓ , spectrum Σ , and a sparsity level p.

6.1.2 Volume sampling vs projection DPP

This section sums up the results of numerical simulations on toy datasets. The number of observations is fixed to N = 100, the dimension to d = 20, and the number of selected columns to $k \in \{3, 5\}$. Singular values are chosen from the following profiles: a spectrum with a cutoff called the projection spectrum,

$$\begin{split} \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k=3,\text{proj}} &= 100 \sum_{i=1}^{3} \boldsymbol{e}_{i} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} + 0.1 \sum_{i=4}^{20} \boldsymbol{e}_{i} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}, \\ \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k=5,\text{proj}} &= 100 \sum_{i=1}^{5} \boldsymbol{e}_{i} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} + 0.1 \sum_{i=6}^{20} \boldsymbol{e}_{i} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}. \end{split}$$

^{6.} http://github.com/AyoubBelhadji/FrameBuilder

a smooth spectrum

$$\Sigma_{k=3,\text{smooth}} = 100e_1e_1^{\mathsf{T}} + 10e_2e_2^{\mathsf{T}} + e_3e_3^{\mathsf{T}} + 0.1\sum_{i=4}^{20}e_ie_i^{\mathsf{T}},$$

$$\Sigma_{k=5,\text{smooth}} = 10000e_1e_1^{\mathsf{T}} + 1000e_2e_2^{\mathsf{T}} + 100e_3e_3^{\mathsf{T}} + 10e_4e_4^{\mathsf{T}} + e_5e_5^{\mathsf{T}} + 0.1\sum_{i=6}^{20}e_ie_i^{\mathsf{T}}.$$

and a flat spectrum with all singular values equal to 1

$$\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{ ext{identity}} = \sum_{i=1}^{20} \boldsymbol{e}_i \boldsymbol{e}_i^\intercal.$$

Note that all profiles satisfy $\beta = 1$; see (47). We discuss the case $\beta > 1$ at the end of the section. In each experiment, for each spectrum, we sample 200 independent leverage score profiles that satisfy the sparsity constraints $p = |\{i \in [d], V_{i,[k]} \neq 0\}|$ from a Dirichlet distribution of dimension p with concentration parameter 1 and equal means. For each leverage score profile, we sample a matrix X from the algorithm in Figure 3.

Figure 4 compares, on the one hand, the theoretical bounds in Theorem 8 for volume sampling and Proposition 18 for the projection DPP, to the numerical evaluation of the expected error for sampled toy datasets on the other hand. The x-axis indicates various sparsity levels p. The unit on the y-axis is the error of PCA. There are 400 crosses on each subplot: each of the 200 matrices appears once for both algorithms. The 200 matrices are spread evenly across the values of p.

Used as a reference, the VS bounds are proportional to (k + 1) and independent of p. In fact, by Theorem 10, the expected value of the Frobenius norm of the approximation error only depends on the spectrum of the matrix X; in particular, it does not involve the matrix V. These bounds appear to be tight for projection spectra, and looser for smooth spectra.

For the projection DPP, the bound $1 + k \frac{p-k}{d-k}$ is linear in p, and can thus be much lower than the bound of VS. The numerical evaluations of the error also suggest that this DPP bound is tight for a projection spectrum and looser in the smooth case. We emphasize that, in both cases, the bound is representative of the actual behaviour of the algorithm. The bottom row of Figure 4 displays the same results for identity spectra, again for k = 3and k = 5. This setting is extremely nonsparse and represents an arbitrarily bad scenario where even PCA would not make much practical sense. Then both VS and DPP sampling perform the same as PCA: all crosses superimpose at y = 1. In this particular case, our linear bound in p is not representative of the actual behaviour of the error. This observation can be explained for volume sampling using Theorem 10, which states that the expected squared error under VS is Schur-concave, and is thus minimized for flat spectra. We have no similar result for the projection DPP.

Figure 5 provides a similar comparison for the two smooth spectra $\Sigma_{3,\text{smooth}}$ and $\Sigma_{5,\text{smooth}}$, but this time using the effective sparsity level $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)$ introduced in Theorem 19. Qualitatively, we have observed the results to be robust to the choice of θ : we use $\theta = 2$. The 200 sampled matrices are now unevenly spread across the x-axis, since we do not control $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)$.



Figure 4: Realizations and bounds for $\mathbb{E} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^2$ as a function of the sparsity level p.



Figure 5: Realizations and bounds for $\mathbb{E} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^2$ as a function of the effective sparsity level $p_{\text{eff}}(2)$.



Figure 6: Realizations and bounds for the avoiding probability $\mathbb{P}(S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset)$ in Theorem 19 as a function of θ .

Note finally that the DPP here is conditioned on the event $\{S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset\}$, and sampled using an additional rejection sampling routine as detailed below Theorem 19.

For the DPP, the bound is again linear on the effective sparsity level $p_{\text{eff}}(2)$, and can again be much lower than the VS bound. The behaviours of both VS and the projection DPP are similar to the exact sparsity setting of Figure 4: the DPP has uniformly better bounds and actual errors, and the bound reflects the actual behaviour, relatively loosely when $p_{\text{eff}}(2)$ is large.

Figure 6 compares the theoretical bound in Theorem 19 for the avoiding probability $\mathbb{P}(S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset)$ with 200 realizations, as a function of θ . More precisely, we drew 200 matrices \mathbf{X} , and then for each \mathbf{X} , we computed exactly – by enumeration – the value $\mathbb{P}(S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset)$ for all values of θ . The only randomness is thus in the sampling of \mathbf{X} , not the evaluation of the probability. Again, the results suggest that the bound is relatively tight.

Finally, we examine relaxing $\beta = 1$. We have observed our results to be robust with respect to β . At the extreme, in Figure 7, we compare the errors for two additional spectra $\hat{\Sigma}_{3,\text{proj}}$ and $\hat{\Sigma}_{3,\text{smooth}}$ such that β is close to its maximum value d - k = 17:

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{\Sigma}}_{k=3,\text{proj}} = 100 \sum_{i=1}^{3} \boldsymbol{e}_{i} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} + 0.1 \boldsymbol{e}_{4} \boldsymbol{e}_{4}^{\mathsf{T}} + 10^{-4} \sum_{i=5}^{20} \boldsymbol{e}_{i} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}}$$

and

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{\Sigma}}_{k=3,\text{smooth}} = 100\boldsymbol{e}_1\boldsymbol{e}_1^{\mathsf{T}} + 10\boldsymbol{e}_2\boldsymbol{e}_2^{\mathsf{T}} + \boldsymbol{e}_3\boldsymbol{e}_3^{\mathsf{T}} + 0.1\boldsymbol{e}_4\boldsymbol{e}_4^{\mathsf{T}} + 10^{-4}\sum_{i=5}^{20}\boldsymbol{e}_i\boldsymbol{e}_i^{\mathsf{T}}.$$

While the bound for such a large β would be almost vertical and does not reflect anymore the actual behaviour of the algorithm, we observe that the algorithm still performs comparably to the setting where $\beta = 1$, although with more variance, and that the bound with $\beta = 1$ (in red) still represents the behaviour of the algorithm. This is a hint that there is room for improvement in our bounds in the large β regime. The search for a new bound that would be independent of β is nontrivial and a subject of future work.

Dataset	Application domain	N imes d	References
Colon	genomics	62×2000	(Alon et al., 1999)
Leukemia	genomics	72×7129	(Golub et al., 1999)
Basehock	text processing	1993×4862	(Li et al., 2017b)
Relathe	text processing	1427×4322	(Li et al., 2017b)

6.2 Real datasets

Table 3: Datasets used in the experimental section.

The datasets described in Table 3 are illustrative of two extreme situations regarding the sparsity of the k-leverage scores. For instance, the dataset Basehock has a very sparse profile of k-leverage scores, while the dataset Colon has a quasi-uniform distribution of kleverage scores, see Figures 8a & 8b. This section compares the empirical performances of several column subset selection algorithms on these datasets.



Figure 7: Realizations and bounds for $\mathbb{E} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^2$ as a function of the sparsity level p in the case $\beta > 1$.

We consider the following algorithms presented in Section 3: 1) the projection DPP with marginal kernel $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, 2) volume sampling, 3) deterministically picking the largest k-leverage scores, 4) pivoted QR as in Golub (1965), although the only known bounds for this algorithm are for the spectral norm, and 5) double phase, with c manually tuned to optimize the performance, usually around $c \approx 10k$.

The rest of Figure 8 sums up the empirical results of these algorithms on the Colon and Basehock datasets. Figures 8c & 8d illustrate the results of the five algorithms in the following setting. An ensemble of 50 subsets are sampled using each algorithm. We give the corresponding boxplots for the Frobenius errors, on Colon and Basehock respectively. Deterministic methods (largest leverage scores and pivoted QR) perform well compared with other algorithms on the Basehock dataset; in contrast, they display very bad performance on the Colon dataset.

Focusing now on the three random sampling methods, we first make sure that the observed differences in Frobenius error are statistically significant at level $\alpha = 0.05$. To that end, we report in Table 4 the p-values of the three pairwise Mann-Whitney tests between the three algorithms. More precisely, let $F_{\rm X}$ denote the CDF of the Frobenius errors for algorithm $X \in \{DPh, DPP, VS\}$. We test $H_0: F_X = F_Y$ against the so-called one-sided alternative H_1 that X is better than Y, in the sense that if you independently run algorithms X and Y, it is more likely that the Frobenius error of X is the smaller of the two. Now, we want to *jointly* test whether all three pairs of algorithms within {DPh, DPP, VS} perform differently, so we use a Bonferroni correction (Wasserman, 2013). Looking at Table 4 for dataset Colon, all three p-values are smaller than $\alpha/3 = 0.05/3$, so that we simultaneously reject that $F_{\text{DPh}} = F_{\text{DPP}}$, $F_{\text{DPh}} = F_{\text{VS}}$ and $F_{\text{DPP}} = F_{\text{VS}}$, and we declare the differences among algorithms to be statistically significant. The same can be said for dataset Basehock. In particular, we observe that the increase in performance using the projection DPP compared to volume sampling is more important for the Basehock dataset than for the Colon dataset: this improvement can be explained by the sparsity of the k-leverage scores as predicted by our approximation bounds. The double phase algorithm has the best results on both datasets. However its theoretical guarantees cannot predict such an improvement, as noted in Section 3. The performance of the projection DPP is comparable to double phase and makes it a close second, with a slightly larger gap on the Colon dataset. We emphasize that our approximation bounds are sharp compared to numerical observations.

Figures 8e & 8f show results obtained using a classical boosting technique for randomized algorithms. We repeat 20 times the following procedure: sample 50 subsets $(S_i)_{i \in [50]}$ and take the subset S_{\min} that minimizes the approximation error among the elements of the batch $(S_i)_{i \in [50]}$. Displayed boxplots are for these 20 best results. The same comparisons apply as without boosting, with *p*-values given in Table 5.

Figure 9 calls again for similar comments, comparing this time the datasets Relathe (with concentrated profile of k-leverage scores) and Leukemia (with almost uniform profile of k-leverage scores). This time, the same test as for Colon vs. Basehock in Table 4 further reveals that we cannot reject the hypothesis that $F_{\text{DPh}} = F_{\text{DPP}}$ on Relathe. In other words, there is no hint that the performance of the double phase is different from that of DPP on that particular dataset (at level $\alpha = 0.05$). The same is true for the boosted version of the algorithms; see Table 5.

Dataset $\setminus X vs. Y$	DPP vs. VS	DPh vs. VS	DPh vs. DPP
Colon	6.10^{-6}	9.10^{-18}	2.10^{-16}
Leukemia	5.10^{-5}	4.10^{-13}	2.10^{-5}
Basehock	10^{-17}	10^{-17}	3.10^{-5}
Relathe	9.10^{-18}	10^{-17}	0.15

Table 4: *p*-values for Mann–Whitney *U*-test comparisons.

Dataset $\setminus X \text{ vs. } Y$	DPP vs. VS	DPh vs. VS	DPh vs. DPP
Colon	4.10^{-8}	10^{-4}	4.10^{-8}
Leukemia	3.10^{-6}	3.10^{-8}	3.10^{-6}
Basehock	3.10^{-8}	3.10^{-8}	7.10^{-7}
Relathe	3.10^{-8}	3.10^{-8}	0.053

Table 5: *p*-values for Mann–Whitney *U*-test comparisons, for the boosted algorithms.

6.3 Regression with unsupervised column subset selection

This section compares the empirical performance of several column subset selection algorithms for regression tasks on the datasets in Table 3. We compare unsupervised column subset selection algorithms on synthetic regression vectors.

We consider the following algorithms: 1) the projection DPP with marginal kernel $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, 2) volume sampling, 3) double phase with c = 10k and 4) principal component regression (PCR).



(a) k-leverage scores profile and cumulative profile for the dataset Basehock (k=10).



(c) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the five algorithms on the dataset Basehock (k=10).





(b) k-leverage scores profile and cumulative profile for the dataset Colon (k=10).



(d) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the five algorithms on the dataset Colon (k=10).



(e) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the boosting of randomized algorithms on the dataset Basehock (k=10).

(f) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the boosting of randomized algorithms on the dataset Colon (k=10).

Figure 8: Comparison of several column subset selection algorithms for two datasets with different leverage score profiles: Basehock and Colon.



(a) k-leverage scores profile and cumulative profile for the dataset Relathe (k=10).



(c) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the five algorithms on the dataset Relathe (k=10).





(b) k-leverage scores profile and cumulative profile for the dataset Leukemia (k=10).



(d) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the five algorithms on the dataset Leukemia (k=10).



(e) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the boosting of randomized algorithms on the dataset Relathe (k=10).

(f) Boxplots of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}$ on a batch of 50 samples for the boosting of randomized algorithms on the dataset Leukemia (k=10).

Figure 9: Comparison of several column subset selection algorithms for two datasets with different leverage score profiles: Relathe and Leukemia.

To investigate the effect of the alignment of \mathbf{y} with the principal subspaces of \mathbf{X} , we use two different label vectors \mathbf{y} . More precisely, we define a principal subspace of dimension $k_0 = 20$ and define two directions

$$\mathbf{y}_1 \propto \frac{1}{k_0} \sum_{i \in [k_0]} \boldsymbol{U}_{:,i},\tag{66}$$

and

$$\mathbf{y}_2 \propto \frac{1}{d-k_0} \sum_{i \in [k_0+1:d]} U_{:,i}.$$
 (67)

that are respectively aligned with or orthogonal to the principal subspace of dimension k_0 . We take \mathbf{y}_1 and \mathbf{y}_2 to be normed vectors, and we note that $\mathbf{y}_1 \in \text{Span}(\mathbf{U}_{:,i})_{i \in [k_0]}$, while $\mathbf{y}_2 \in \text{Span}(\mathbf{U}_{:,i})_{i \in [k_0+1:d]}$. Adapted PCR with $k = k_0$ is expected to perform perfectly well for \mathbf{y}_1 and badly for \mathbf{y}_2 .

Figure 10 illustrates the results of the four algorithms in the following setting. An ensemble of 50 subsets are sampled from each randomized algorithm. We give the corresponding approximation errors $\|\mathbf{y}_i - \mathbf{X}\hat{\mathbf{w}}_S\|_2$, on Colon and Basehock respectively, for every value of $k \in \{10, 15, 20, 25, 30\}$.

First, we observe that the relative performance of the column selection algorithms compared to PCR depends on the regressed vector \mathbf{y}_i . As expected, for \mathbf{y}_1 , PCR has the best approximation error. In particular, the approximation error for PCR is 0 for $k \ge k_0$, while, for the column subset selection algorithms, the approximation error decreases with k without vanishing. On the other hand, PCR has the worst error for \mathbf{y}_2 .

Now, comparing column subset selection algorithms, we observe that the relative performances depend on \mathbf{y}_i and the leverage score profile. Double phase and the projection DPP perform similarly in all cases. Volume sampling displays minimal error for \mathbf{y}_2 but has the worst performance for \mathbf{y}_1 . Similarly to previous observations, the differences between VS and the rest are amplified on the dataset with concentrated leverage score profile (Basehock).

6.4 Comparing supervised and the unsupervised algorithms

In this section, we further compare unsupervised column subset selection algorithms (projection DPP, volume sampling, double phase and PCR) with orthogonal matching pursuit, see Section 3.6.2. While the comparison is fundamentally unfair, we believe it is interesting to investigate the performance gap in two tasks. We first compare the algorithms on a regression task, where a supervised algorithm like OMP will naturally have an edge. Maybe more surprisingly, we also compare the same algorithms on low-rank approximation: after all, OMP with random labels also yields an unsupervised column subset selection. This experiment will permit to study in more details the gap between deterministic and random subset selection algorithms.

6.4.1 Comparing to OMP on regression



(a) The value of $\|\mathbf{y}_1 - \mathbf{X}\hat{\mathbf{w}}_S\|_2$ as a function of k on a batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: DPP, VS, DP and PCR on the dataset Basehock.





(b) The value of $\|\mathbf{y}_1 - \mathbf{X}\hat{\mathbf{w}}_S\|_2$ as a function of k on a batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: DPP, VS, DP and PCR on the dataset Colon.



batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: DPP, VS, DP a batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: DPP, VS, and PCR on the dataset Basehock.

(c) The value of $\|\mathbf{y}_2 - \mathbf{X}\hat{w}_S\|_2$ as a function of k on a (d) The value of $\|\mathbf{y}_2 - \mathbf{X}\hat{w}_S\|_2$ as a function of k on DP and PCR on the dataset Colon.

Figure 10: Comparison of several column subset selection algorithms for the datasets Basehock and Colon on a regression task.







batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: DPP, VS, DP, OMP and PCR on the dataset Basehock.

Figure 11: Comparison of several column subset selection algorithms for the dataset Colon on a regression task.

Consider regressing a random vector $\mathbf{z} = \mathbf{X} \mathbf{c}$, with $\mathbf{c} \sim \mathcal{N}(\mathbf{0}, \mathbb{I}_d)$, onto the datasets Colon and Basehock again. Figure 11 illustrates the results of the four unsupervised algorithms compared to OMP in the following setting. An ensemble of 50 subsets are sampled from each randomized algorithm. We give the corresponding approximation errors $\|\mathbf{z} - \mathbf{X}\hat{\boldsymbol{w}}_{S}\|_{2}$ on Colon and Basehock respectively for every value of $k \in \{10, 15, 20, 25, 30\}$. As for OMP, we report $\|\mathbf{z} - \mathbf{X}\hat{w}_{S}\|_{2}$ where \hat{w}_{S} is computed using the subset of columns selected by OMP for the vector \mathbf{z} .

As expected, we observe that OMP gives the best performance on both datasets, then comes PCA, and then only the randomized column subset selection algorithms. Volume sampling further falls behind on Basehock, failing to make use of the concentrated leverage score profile. Finally, we stress that we have observed (not shown) the same results across different realizations of the random regressed vector **z**. Now, of course, it is possible to carefully pick deterministic \mathbf{z} 's that will favour PCR over OMP. We conclude, without surprise, that OMP and PCR outperform unsupervised random subset selection when compared on regression error; OMP because it has access to labels, and PCR because it is less constrained. But unsupervised CSS algorithms still capture substantial information from the data structure with respect to a regression task, with VS becoming less competitive when leverage scores are concentrated.

6.4.2 Low-rank approximation

Finally, we propose to consider the problem of low-rank approximation. For comparison between the set of approaches studied so far, we also investigate empirically the performance of two randomized versions of OMP. The first one, denoted by OMP-mixcol, consists in outputting the columns S selected by OMP with the target vector $\mathbf{z} = \mathbf{X} \mathbf{c}$, where $\mathbf{c} \sim$ $\mathcal{N}(\mathbf{0}, \mathbb{I}_d)$. The second variant, called OMP-isotropic, consists in regressing $\mathbf{z} \sim \mathcal{N}(\mathbf{0}, \mathbb{I}_N)$.

Figure 12 illustrates the results of the unsupervised algorithms compared to OMP mixcol/isotropic in the following setting. An ensemble of 50 subsets are sampled from each randomized algorithm. We give the ratios of the corresponding approximation errors $\|X - \Pi_{S}^{Fr}X\|_{Fr} / \|X - \Pi_{k}X\|_{Fr}$ both on Colon and Basehock, for $k \in \{10, 15, 20, 25, 30\}$.



(a) The value of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{Fr}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{Fr}$ as a function of(b) The value of $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{Fr}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{Fr}$ as a function of k on a batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: k on a batch of 50 samples for the algorithms: DPP, VS, DP and PCR on the dataset Colon. DPP, VS, DP and PCR on the dataset Basehock.

Figure 12: Comparison of several column subset selection algorithms for the datasets Colon and Basehock.

We report $\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_S^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}} / \|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_k \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}$ for 50 subsets on Colon and Basehock respectively for every value of $k \in \{10, 15, 20, 25, 30\}$.

We observe that OMP-isotropic has the largest error for both datasets. OMP-mixcol has the second worst performance for the Colon dataset but its performance is similar to volume sampling on the dataset Basehock. Double-phase always takes the lead, in particular for the Colon dataset with almost uniform k-leverage scores, but note that projection DPP and double phase algorithms have similar performance for the dataset Basehock with concentrated k-leverage scores. Once again, projection DPP takes advantage from the sparsity of the k-leverage scores, which volume sampling does not.

We conclude that the unsupervised algorithms, projection DPP and double phase, have the best approximation errors for the low rank approximation task, as illustrated by the comparison with randomized versions of OMP trained on a random mixture of columns. The key is that these projection DPP and double phase algorithms select subsets of columns with spectral properties similar to those of the initial matrix X. In contrast, OMP mixcol/isotropic select subsets of columns that depend on the one regressed vector that is used. Having this vector in the columnspace as in OMP-mixcol does not make the selected columns close enough to the principal subspace of the matrix X.

6.5 Discussion

The performance of our projection DPP algorithm has been compared to state-of-the-art column subset selection algorithms. We emphasize that the theoretical performance of the proposed approach takes advantage from the sparsity of the k-leverage scores, as in Proposition 18, or their fast decrease, as in Proposition 19. The actual behaviour of the algorithm is in very good agreement with our theoretical bounds when the spectrum is flat above k (i.e., β is close to 1). In contrast, state-of-the-art algorithms like volume sampling come with both looser bounds and worse performance; double phase displays

great performance but has overly pessimistic theoretical bounds. When β is large, our bounds become pessimistic even though the behaviour of the DPP selection remains very competitive for low-rank approximation.

Finally, for the purpose of a specific one-shot regression task with a single known regressed vector, it is clear that supervised algorithms like OMP should still be preferred. However, in an unsupervised setting, comparisons with OMP applied to a randomized regressed vector, which yields an unsupervised version of OMP, show that random subset selection algorithms such as the proposed projection DPP and double phase are the most efficient in capturing relevant information from the data for regression.

7. Conclusion

We have proposed, analysed, and empirically investigated a new randomized column subset selection (CSS) algorithm. The crux of our algorithm is a discrete determinantal point process (DPP) that selects a diverse set of k columns of a matrix \mathbf{X} . This DPP is tailored to CSS through its parametrization by the marginal kernel $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, where \mathbf{V}_k are the first k right singular vectors of the matrix \mathbf{X} . This specific kernel is related to volume sampling, the state-of-the-art for CSS guarantees in Frobenius and spectral norm.

We have identified generic conditions on the matrix X under which our algorithm has bounds that improve on volume sampling. In particular, our bounds highlight the importance of the sparsity and the decay of the k-leverage scores on the approximation performance of our algorithm. We have further numerically illustrated this relation to the sparsity and decay of the k-leverage scores using toy and real datasets. In these experiments, our algorithm performs comparably well to the so-called double phase algorithm, which is the empirical state-of-the-art for CSS despite more conservative theoretical guarantees than volume sampling. Thus, our DPP sampling inherits both favourable theoretical bounds and increased empirical performance under sparsity or fast decay of the k-leverage scores. Both are common features of real datasets.

As detected in the experimental section, our bounds are sharp except in the large β regime. Surprisingly, the actual behaviour of the algorithm remains very close to the case $\beta = 1$, which further speaks in favour for the DPP approach. This is a hint that our bounds can probably be refined to more sharply account for large β s.

In terms of computational cost, our algorithms scale with the cost of finding the k first right singular vectors, which is currently the main bottleneck. In line with Drineas et al. (2012) and Boutsidis et al. (2011), where the authors estimate the k-leverage scores using random projections, we plan to investigate the impact of random projections to estimate the full matrix K on the approximation guarantees of our algorithms.

Although generally studied as an independent task, in practice CSS is often a prelude to a learning algorithm. We have considered linear regression and we have given a bound on the excess risk of a regression performed on the selected columns only. In particular, the sparsity and decay of the k-leverage scores are again involved: the more localized the k-leverage scores, the smaller the excess risk bounds. Such an analysis of the excess risk in regression further highlights the interest of the DPP: it would be difficult to conduct for either volume sampling or double phase. Future work in this direction includes investigating the importance of the sparsity of the k-leverage scores on the performance of other learning algorithms such as spectral clustering or support vector machines.

Finally, in our experimental section, we used an adhoc randomized algorithm inspired by Fickus et al. (2013) to sample toy datasets with a prescribed profile of k-leverage scores. An interesting question would be to characterize the distribution of the output of our algorithm. In particular, sampling from the uniform measure on the set of symmetric matrices with prescribed spectrum and leverage scores is an open problem (Dhillon, Heath, Sustik, and Tropp, 2005).

Acknowledgments

AB and RB acknowledge support from ANR grant BoB (ANR-16-CE23-0003), and all authors acknowledge support from ANR grant BNPSI (ANR-13-BS03-0006). AB aknowledges support from Région Hauts-de-France and Centrale Lille.

References

- U. Alon, N. Barkai, D. A. Notterman, K. Gish, S. Ybarra, D. Mack, and A. J. Levine. Broad patterns of gene expression revealed by clustering analysis of tumor and normal colon tissues probed by oligonucleotide arrays. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 96(12):6745–6750, 1999.
- H. Avron and C. Boutsidis. Faster subset selection for matrices and applications. SIAM Journal on Matrix Analysis and Applications, 34(4):1464–1499, 2013.
- A. S. Bandeira, E. Dobriban, D. G. Mixon, and W. F. Sawin. Certifying the restricted isometry property is hard. *IEEE transactions on information theory*, 59(6):3448–3450, 2013.
- R. Bardenet and A. Hardy. Monte Carlo with Determinantal Point Processes. Annals of applied probability (in press), 2019.
- Y. Baryshnikov. GUEs and queues. Probability Theory and Related Fields, 119(2):256–274, 2001.
- J. D. Batson, D. A. Spielman, and N. Srivastava. Twice-ramanujan sparsifiers. In Proceedings of the Forty-first Annual ACM Symposium on Theory of Computing, STOC '09, pages 255-262, New York, NY, USA, 2009. ACM. ISBN 978-1-60558-506-2. doi: 10.1145/1536414.1536451. URL http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/1536414.1536451.
- A. Ben-Israel. A volume associated with m x n matrices. Linear Algebra and its Applications, 167:87 - 111, 1992. ISSN 0024-3795. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ 0024-3795(92)90340-G. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ 002437959290340G.
- Å. Björck and G. H. Golub. Numerical methods for computing angles between linear subspaces. *Mathematics of computation*, 27(123):579–594, 1973.

- C. Boutsidis, M. W. Mahoney, and P. Drineas. An improved approximation algorithm for the column subset selection problem. In *Proceedings of the Twentieth Annual ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithms*, SODA '09, pages 968–977, Philadelphia, PA, USA, 2009. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics. URL http://dl.acm.org/ citation.cfm?id=1496770.1496875.
- C. Boutsidis, P. Drineas, and M. Magdon-Ismail. Near optimal column-based matrix reconstruction. In *Proceedings of the 2011 IEEE 52Nd Annual Symposium on Foundations of Computer Science*, FOCS '11, pages 305–314, Washington, DC, USA, 2011. IEEE Computer Society. ISBN 978-0-7695-4571-4. doi: 10.1109/FOCS.2011.21. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/FOCS.2011.21.
- M. A. Davenport and M. B. Wakin. Analysis of orthogonal matching pursuit using the restricted isometry property. *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, 56(9):4395– 4401, 2010.
- G. Davis, S. Mallat, and M. Avellaneda. Adaptive greedy approximations. Constructive approximation, 13(1):57–98, 1997.
- M. Derezinski and M. K. Warmuth. Unbiased estimates for linear regression via volume sampling. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, pages 3084–3093, 2017.
- M. Derezinski and M. K. Warmuth. Reverse iterative volume sampling for linear regression. The Journal of Machine Learning Research, 19(1):853–891, 2018.
- M. Derezinski, M. K. Warmuth, and D. J. Hsu. Leveraged volume sampling for linear regression. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, pages 2505–2514, 2018.
- A. Deshpande and L. Rademacher. Efficient volume sampling for row/column subset selection. In *Proceedings of the 2010 IEEE 51st Annual Symposium on Foundations of Computer Science*, FOCS '10, pages 329–338, Washington, DC, USA, 2010. IEEE Computer Society. ISBN 978-0-7695-4244-7. doi: 10.1109/FOCS.2010.38. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/FOCS.2010.38.
- A. Deshpande and S. Vempala. Adaptive sampling and fast low-rank matrix approximation. In Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Approximation Algorithms for Combinatorial Optimization Problems, and 10th International Conference on Randomization and Computation, APPROX'06/RANDOM'06, pages 292–303, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006. Springer-Verlag. ISBN 3-540-38044-2, 978-3-540-38044-3. doi: 10.1007/11830924_28. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/11830924_28.
- A. Deshpande, L. Rademacher, S. Vempala, and G. Wang. Matrix approximation and projective clustering via volume sampling. In *Proceedings of the Seventeenth Annual ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithm*, SODA '06, pages 1117–1126, Philadelphia, PA, USA, 2006. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics. ISBN 0-89871-605-5. URL http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=1109557.1109681.

- I. Dhillon, R. Heath, M. Sustik, and J. Tropp. Generalized finite algorithms for constructing hermitian matrices with prescribed diagonal and spectrum. *SIAM Journal on Matrix Analysis and Applications*, 27(1):61–71, 2005. doi: 10.1137/S0895479803438183. URL https://doi.org/10.1137/S0895479803438183.
- D. L. Donoho, M. Elad, and V. N. Temlyakov. Stable recovery of sparse overcomplete representations in the presence of noise. *IEEE Transactions on information theory*, 52 (1):6–18, 2005.
- P. Drineas and I. C. F. Ipsen. Low-rank matrix approximations do not need a singular value gap. SIAM Journal on Matrix Analysis and Applications, 40(1):299–319, 2019.
- P. Drineas, A. Frieze, R. Kannan, S. Vempala, and V. Vinay. Clustering large graphs via the singular value decomposition. *Mach. Learn.*, 56(1-3):9–33, June 2004. ISSN 0885-6125. doi: 10.1023/B:MACH.0000033113.59016.96. URL https://doi.org/10.1023/B: MACH.0000033113.59016.96.
- P. Drineas, M. W. Mahoney, and S. Muthukrishnan. Relative-error CUR matrix decompositions. SIAM Journal on Matrix Analysis and Applications, 30(2):844–881, 2008.
- P. Drineas, M. Magdon-Ismail, M. W. Mahoney, and D. P. Woodruff. Fast approximation of matrix coherence and statistical leverage. *Journal of Machine Learning Research*, 13 (Dec):3475–3506, 2012.
- M. Fickus, D. G. Mixon, and M. J. Poteet. Frame completions for optimally robust reconstruction. In *Wavelets and Sparsity XIV*, volume 8138, page 81380Q. International Society for Optics and Photonics, 2011.
- M. Fickus, D. G. Mixon, M. J. Poteet, and N. Strawn. Constructing all self-adjoint matrices with prescribed spectrum and diagonal. Advances in Computational Mathematics, 39(3-4):585–609, 2013.
- G. Gautier, R. Bardenet, and M. Valko. DPPy: Sampling determinantal point processes with Python. Journal of Machine Learning Research – Machine Learning Open Source Software, 2019.
- G. H. Golub. Numerical methods for solving linear least squares problems. Numer. Math., 7(3):206-216, June 1965. ISSN 0029-599X. doi: 10.1007/BF01436075. URL http: //dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF01436075.
- G. H. Golub and C. F. Van Loan. *Matrix Computations*. Johns Hopkins Studies in the Mathematical Sciences. Johns Hopkins University Press, 2013.
- T. R. Golub, D. K. Slonim, P. Tamayo, C. Huard, M. Gaasenbeek, J. P. Mesirov, H. Coller, M. L. Loh, J. R. Downing, M. A. Caligiuri, et al. Molecular classification of cancer: class discovery and class prediction by gene expression monitoring. *science*, 286(5439): 531–537, 1999.

- M. Gu and S. C. Eisenstat. Efficient algorithms for computing a strong rank-revealing QR factorization. SIAM J. Sci. Comput., 17(4):848–869, July 1996. ISSN 1064-8275. doi: 10.1137/0917055. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1137/0917055.
- V. Guruswami and A. K. Sinop. Optimal column-based low-rank matrix reconstruction. In Proceedings of the twenty-third annual ACM-SIAM symposium on Discrete Algorithms, pages 1207–1214. SIAM, 2012.
- A. Horn. Doubly stochastic matrices and the diagonal of a rotation matrix. American Journal of Mathematics, 76(3):620–630, 1954.
- J. B. Hough, M. Krishnapur, Y. Peres, and B. Virág. Determinantal processes and independence. *Probability surveys*, 3:206–229, 2006.
- K. Johansson. Random matrices and determinantal processes. In *Mathematical Statistical Physics, Session LXXXIII: Lecture Notes of the Les Houches Summer School 2005*, pages 1–56.
- A. Kulesza and B. Taskar. Determinantal point processes for machine learning. Foundations and Trends in Machine Learning, 5(2–3):123–286, 2012.
- F. Lavancier, J. Møller, and E. Rubak. Determinantal point process models and statistical inference. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology), 77 (4):853–877, 2015.
- C. Li, S. Jegelka, and S. Sra. Polynomial time algorithms for dual volume sampling. In *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*, pages 5038–5047, 2017a.
- J. Li, K. Cheng, S. Wang, F. Morstatter, R. P. Trevino, J. Tang, and H. Liu. Feature selection: A data perspective. ACM Computing Surveys (CSUR), 50(6):94, 2017b.
- P. Ma, M. W. Mahoney, and B. Yu. A statistical perspective on algorithmic leveraging. The Journal of Machine Learning Research, 16(1):861–911, 2015.
- O. Macchi. The coincidence approach to stochastic point processes. Advances in Applied Probability, 7:83–122, 03 1975.
- A. W. Marshall, I. Olkin, and B. C. Arnold. Inequalities: Theory of Majorization and its Applications, volume 143. Springer, second edition, 2011. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-68276-1.
- L. Mor-Yosef and H. Avron. Sketching for principal component regression. SIAM Journal on Matrix Analysis and Applications, 40(2):454–485, 2019.
- D. Papailiopoulos, A. Kyrillidis, and C. Boutsidis. Provable deterministic leverage score sampling. In *Proceedings of the 20th ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining*, KDD '14, pages 997–1006, New York, NY, USA, 2014. ACM. ISBN 978-1-4503-2956-9. doi: 10.1145/2623330.2623698. URL http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/2623330.2623698.

- Y. C. Pati, R. Rezaiifar, and P. S. Krishnaprasad. Orthogonal matching pursuit: Recursive function approximation with applications to wavelet decomposition. In *Proceedings of* 27th Asilomar conference on signals, systems and computers, pages 40–44. IEEE, 1993.
- G. Raskutti and M. W. Mahoney. A statistical perspective on randomized sketching for ordinary least-squares. The Journal of Machine Learning Research, 17(1):7508–7538, 2016.
- M. Rudelson and R. Vershynin. Sampling from large matrices: An approach through geometric functional analysis. *Journal of the ACM (JACM)*, 54(4):21, 2007.
- M. Slawski. On principal components regression, random projections, and column subsampling. *Electronic Journal of Statistics*, 12(2):3673–3712, 2018.
- R. Somani, C. Gupta, P. Jain, and P. Netrapalli. Support recovery for orthogonal matching pursuit: upper and lower bounds. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, pages 10814–10824, 2018.
- A. Soshnikov. Determinantal random point fields. Russian Mathematical Surveys, 55:923– 975, October 2000. doi: 10.1070/RM2000v055n05ABEH000321.
- A. M. Tillmann and M. E. Pfetsch. The computational complexity of the restricted isometry property, the nullspace property, and related concepts in compressed sensing. *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, 60(2):1248–1259, 2013.
- N. Tremblay, S. Barthelmé, and P.-O. Amblard. Optimized algorithms to sample determinantal point processes. arXiv preprint arXiv:1802.08471, 2018.
- J. A. Tropp. Greed is good: Algorithmic results for sparse approximation. IEEE Transactions on Information theory, 50(10):2231–2242, 2004.
- J. A. Tropp and A. C. Gilbert. Signal recovery from random measurements via orthogonal matching pursuit. *IEEE Transactions on information theory*, 53(12):4655–4666, 2007.
- L. Wasserman. All of statistics: a concise course in statistical inference. Springer Science & Business Media, 2013.
- L. Welch. Lower bounds on the maximum cross correlation of signals. *IEEE Transactions* on Information theory, 20(3):397–399, 1974.
- T. Zhang. Sparse recovery with orthogonal matching pursuit under RIP. *IEEE Transactions* on *Information Theory*, 57(9):6215–6221, 2011.
- P. Zhu and A. V. Knyazev. Angles between subspaces and their tangents. Journal of Numerical Mathematics, 21(4):325–340, 2013.

Appendix A. Another interpretation of the k-leverage scores

For $i \in [d]$, the SVD of **X** yields

$$\boldsymbol{X}_{:,i} = \sum_{\ell=1}^{r} V_{i,\ell} \boldsymbol{f}_{\ell}, \tag{68}$$

where $f_{\ell} = \sigma_{\ell} U_{:,\ell}, \ \ell \in [r]$, are orthogonal. Thus

$$\boldsymbol{X}_{:,i}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{f}_{j} = V_{i,j} \|\boldsymbol{f}_{j}\|^{2} = V_{i,j}\sigma_{j}^{2}.$$
(69)

Then

$$\frac{V_{i,j}}{\|\boldsymbol{X}_{:,i}\|} = \frac{\boldsymbol{X}_{:,i}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{f}_j}{\sigma_j \|\boldsymbol{X}_{:,i}\| \|\boldsymbol{f}_j\|} =: \frac{\cos \eta_{i,j}}{\sigma_j},\tag{70}$$

where $\eta_{i,j} \in [0, \pi/2]$ is the angle formed by $X_{:,i}$ and f_j . Finally, (69) also yields

$$\ell_i^k = \|\boldsymbol{X}_{:,i}\|^2 \sum_{j=1}^k \frac{\cos^2 \eta_{i,j}}{\sigma_j^2}.$$
(71)

Compared to the length-square distribution in Section 3.2, k-leverage scores thus favour columns that are aligned with the principal features. The weight $1/\sigma_j^2$ corrects the fact that features associated with large singular values are typically aligned with more columns. One could also imagine more arbitrary weights w_j/σ_j^2 in lieu of $1/\sigma_j^2$, or, equivalently, modified k-leverage scores

$$\ell_i^k(\boldsymbol{w}) = \sum_{j=1}^k w_j V_{i,j}^2.$$

However, the projection DPP with marginal kernel $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$ that we study in this paper is invariant to such reweightings. Indeed, let Y be a random subset of [d] following the distribution of the k-DPP of kernel $\mathbf{K}_{w} = \mathbf{V}_k \text{Diag}(\mathbf{w}_{[k]}) \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$ such that for all $i \in [k], w_i \neq 0$. For any $S \subset [d]$ of cardinality k,

$$\mathbb{P}(Y=S) \propto \operatorname{Det}\left[\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]}\operatorname{Diag}(\boldsymbol{w}_{[k]})\boldsymbol{V}_{[k],S}^{\mathsf{T}}\right] = \operatorname{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}\prod_{j\in[k]}w_{j}^{2} \propto \operatorname{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}.$$
 (72)

Such a scaling is thus not a free parameter in K.

Appendix B. Majorization and Schur convexity

This section recalls some definitions and results from the theory of majorization and the notions of Schur-convexity and Schur-concavity. We refer to (Marshall et al., 2011) for further details. In this section, a subset $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is a symmetric domain if \mathcal{D} is stable under coordinate permutations. Furthermore, a function f defined on a symmetric domain \mathcal{D} is called symmetric if it is stable under coordinate permutations.

Definition 22 Let $p, q \in \mathbb{R}^d_+$. p is said to majorize q according to Schur order and we note $q \prec_S p$ if

$$\begin{cases}
 q_{i_{1}} \leq p_{j_{1}} \\
 q_{i_{1}} + q_{i_{2}} \leq p_{j_{1}} + p_{j_{2}} \\
 \dots \\
 \sum_{k=1}^{d-1} q_{i_{k}} \leq \sum_{k=1}^{d-1} p_{j_{k}} \\
 \sum_{k=1}^{d} q_{i_{k}} = \sum_{k=1}^{d} p_{j_{k}}
 \end{cases}$$
(73)

where p, q are reordered so that $p_{i_d} \leq ... \leq p_{i_1}$ and $q_{j_d} \leq ... \leq q_{j_1}$.

The majorization order has an algebraic characterization using doubly stochastic matrices first proven by Hardy, Littlewood, and Polya in 1929.

Proposition 23 (Theorem B.2. in Chapter 2, Marshall et al., 2011) The vector p majorizes the vector q if and only if there exists a $d \times d$ doubly stochastic matrix Π such that $q = p\Pi$.

Example 1 Let $\mathbf{p} = (3,0,0)$ and $\mathbf{q} = (1,1,1)$. We check easily that \mathbf{p} majorizes \mathbf{q} . Note that we can 'redistribute' \mathbf{p} over \mathbf{q} as follows: $\mathbf{q} = \frac{1}{3} \mathbf{J} \mathbf{p}$, where \mathbf{J} is a 3×3 matrix of ones. The matrix $\mathbf{\Pi} = \frac{1}{3} \mathbf{J}$ is a doubly stochastic matrix.

Schur order compares two vectors using multiple inequalities. To avoid such cumbersome calculations, a scalar metric of inequality in a vector is desired. This is possible using the notion of Schur-convex/concave function.

Definition 24 Let f be a function on a symmetric domain $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathbb{R}^d_+$. f is said to be Schur convex if

$$\forall \boldsymbol{p}, \boldsymbol{q} \in \mathbb{R}^d_+, \boldsymbol{q} \prec_S \boldsymbol{p} \implies f(\boldsymbol{q}) \le f(\boldsymbol{p}).$$
(74)

f is said to be Schur concave if

$$\forall \boldsymbol{p}, \boldsymbol{q} \in \mathbb{R}^d_+, \boldsymbol{q} \prec_S \boldsymbol{p} \implies f(\boldsymbol{q}) \ge f(\boldsymbol{p}).$$
(75)

Proposition 25 (Theorem A.4. in Chapter 3, Marshall et al., 2011) Let f be a symmetric function defined on \mathbb{R}^d_+ , and let $\mathcal{D} = I^d$, where $I \subset \mathbb{R}_+$ is an open interval. Assume that f is continuously differentiable on \mathcal{D} , such that

$$\forall x_i, x_j \in \mathcal{D}, \ (x_i - x_j)(\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_j}) \ge 0,$$
(76)

then

$$\forall \boldsymbol{p}, \boldsymbol{q} \in \mathcal{D}, \ \boldsymbol{q} \prec_{S} \boldsymbol{p} \implies f(\boldsymbol{q}) \leq f(\boldsymbol{p}), \tag{77}$$

and f is Schur convex.

We get a similar result for Schur concavity by switching the orders in the previous proposition.

Appendix C. Principal angles and the Cosine Sine decomposition

C.1 Principal angles

This section surveys the notion of principal angles between subspaces, see (Golub and Van Loan, 2013, Section 6.4.3) for details.

Definition 26 Let \mathcal{P}, \mathcal{Q} be two subspaces in \mathbb{R}^d . Let $p = \dim \mathcal{P}$ and $q = \dim \mathcal{Q}$ and assume that $q \leq p$. To define the vector of principal angles $\boldsymbol{\theta} \in [0, \pi/2]^q$ between \mathcal{P} and \mathcal{Q} , let

$$\cos(\theta_1) = \max\left\{\frac{\boldsymbol{x}^T \boldsymbol{y}}{\|\boldsymbol{x}\| \|\boldsymbol{y}\|}; \quad \boldsymbol{x} \in \mathcal{P}, \boldsymbol{y} \in \mathcal{Q}\right\}$$
(78)

be the cosine of the smallest angle between a vector of \mathcal{P} and a vector of \mathcal{Q} , and let $(\boldsymbol{x}_1, \boldsymbol{y}_1) \in \mathcal{P} \times \mathcal{Q}$ be a pair of vectors realizing the maximum. For $i \in [2, q]$, define successively

$$\cos(\theta_i) = \max\left\{\frac{\boldsymbol{x}^T \boldsymbol{y}}{\|\boldsymbol{x}\| \|\boldsymbol{y}\|}; \quad \boldsymbol{x} \in \mathcal{P}, \boldsymbol{y} \in \mathcal{Q}; \boldsymbol{x} \perp \boldsymbol{x}_j, \boldsymbol{y} \perp \boldsymbol{y}_j, \forall j \in [1:i-1]\right\},$$
(79)

and denote $(\boldsymbol{x}_i, \boldsymbol{y}_i) \in \mathcal{P} \times \mathcal{Q}$ such that $\cos(\theta_i) = \boldsymbol{x}_i^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{y}_i$.

Note that although the so-called principal vectors $(\boldsymbol{x}_i, \boldsymbol{y}_i)_{i \in [q]}$ are not uniquely defined by (78) and (79), the principal angles $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ are uniquely defined, see (Björck and Golub, 1973). The following result confirms this, while also providing a way to compute $\boldsymbol{\theta}$.

Proposition 27 (Björck and Golub, 1973, Ben-Israel, 1992) Let \mathcal{P} and \mathcal{Q} and $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ be as in Definition 26. Let $\boldsymbol{P} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times p}$, $\boldsymbol{Q} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times q}$ be two orthogonal matrices, whose columns are orthonormal bases of \mathcal{P} and \mathcal{Q} , respectively. Then

$$\forall i \in [q], \quad \cos(\theta_i) = \sigma_i(\boldsymbol{Q}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{P}). \tag{80}$$

In particular

$$\operatorname{Vol}_{q}^{2}(\boldsymbol{Q}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{P}) = \prod_{i \in [q]} \cos^{2}(\theta_{i}).$$
(81)

An important case for our work arises when q = k, $\boldsymbol{Q} = \boldsymbol{V} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$, and $\boldsymbol{P} = \boldsymbol{S} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ is a sampling matrix. The left-hand side of (81) then equals $\text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S::})^2$.

C.2 The Cosine Sine decomposition

The Cosine Sine (CS) decomposition is useful for the study of the relative position of two subspaces. It generalizes the notion of cosine, sine and tangent to subspaces. The tangent of principal angles between subspaces were first mentioned in (Zhu and Knyazev, 2013).

Proposition 28 (Theorem 2.5.3 in Golub and Van Loan, 2013) Let $q, d \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that $d \ge q$, and $\mathbf{Q} = \left[\frac{\mathbf{Q}_1}{\mathbf{Q}_2}\right]$ be a $d \times q$ orthogonal matrix, where $\mathbf{Q}_1 \in \mathbb{R}^{q \times q}$ and $\mathbf{Q}_2 \in \mathbb{R}^{(d-q) \times q}$. Assume that \mathbf{Q}_1 is non singular, then there exist orthogonal matrices $\mathbf{Y} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times q}$ and

$$\boldsymbol{W} = \begin{bmatrix} \boldsymbol{W}_1 & \boldsymbol{0} \\ \hline \boldsymbol{0} & \boldsymbol{W}_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}, \tag{82}$$

and a matrix

$$\boldsymbol{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times q},\tag{83}$$

such that

$$\boldsymbol{Q} = \boldsymbol{W} \boldsymbol{\Sigma} \boldsymbol{Y}^T, \tag{84}$$

where $W_1 \in \mathbb{R}^{q \times q}$ and $W_2 \in \mathbb{R}^{d-q \times d-q}$. As for Σ , we distinguish two cases *i*) if d > 2q, then

$$\Sigma = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{C} \\ \overline{\mathcal{S}} \\ \overline{\mathbf{0}_{q',q}} \end{bmatrix}, \tag{85}$$

where q' = d - 2q, and $C, S \in \mathbb{R}^{q \times q}$ are diagonal matrices satisfying the identity $C^2 + S^2 = \mathbb{I}_q$. In particular, each block Q_i factorizes as

$$Q_1 = W_1 C Y^T$$

$$Q_2 = W_2 \left[\frac{S}{\mathbf{0}_{q',q}} \right] Y^T.$$
(86)

ii) If $d \leq 2q$, then

$$\boldsymbol{\Sigma} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{1}_{q',q'} & \mathbf{0}_{q',d-q} \\ \mathbf{0}_{d-q,q'} & \tilde{\boldsymbol{C}} \\ \hline \mathbf{0}_{d-q,q'} & \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{S}}} \end{bmatrix},$$
(87)

where q' = 2q - d, and $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}, \tilde{\mathcal{S}} \in \mathbb{R}^{(d-q) \times (d-q)}$ are diagonal matrices satisfying the identity $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}^2 + \tilde{\mathcal{S}}^2 = \mathbb{I}_{d-q}$.

The CS decomposition is defined for every orthogonal matrix. An important case is when Q is the product of an orthogonal matrix $V \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ and a sampling matrix $S \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$, that is $Q = V^{\intercal}S$.

Corollary 29 Let $V \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ be an orthogonal matrix and $S \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ be a sampling matrix. Let

$$\boldsymbol{Q} = \boldsymbol{V}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S} = \begin{bmatrix} \boldsymbol{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S} \\ \hline \boldsymbol{V}_{k\perp}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S} \end{bmatrix}$$
(88)

be a $d \times k$ orthogonal matrix, with $\operatorname{Det}(V_k^{\mathsf{T}} S)^2 > 0$. Let further $Z_S = V_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}} S(V_k^{\mathsf{T}} S)^{-1}$. Then

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \sum_{i \in [k]} \tan^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)),$$
(89)

where the $(\theta_i(S))_{i \in [k]}$ are the principal angles between $\text{Span}(V_k)$ and Span(S).

Proof We give the proof in the case k < d/2. The proof in the case $k \ge d/2$ follows the same steps.

Proposition 28 applied to the matrix $\boldsymbol{Q} = \boldsymbol{V}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S}$ with $\boldsymbol{Q}_1 = \boldsymbol{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S}$ and $\boldsymbol{Q}_2 = \boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S}$ yields

$$\boldsymbol{Q}_1 = \boldsymbol{W}_1 \, \boldsymbol{\mathcal{C}} \, \boldsymbol{Y}^T \tag{90}$$

$$\boldsymbol{Q}_2 = \boldsymbol{W}_2 \left[\frac{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{S}}}{\mathbf{0}_{q',q}} \right] \boldsymbol{Y}^T.$$
(91)

Thus, the diagonal matrix \mathcal{C} contains the singular values of the matrix $V_k^{\mathsf{T}} S$, which are cosines of the principal angles $(\theta_i(S))_{i \in [k]}$ between $\operatorname{Span}(V_k)$ and $\operatorname{Span}(S)$, see Proposition 27. The identity $\mathcal{C}^2 + \mathcal{S}^2 = \mathbb{I}_k$ and the fact that $\theta_i(S) \in [0, \frac{\pi}{2}]$ imply that the (diagonal) elements of \mathcal{S} are equal to the sines of the principal angles between $\operatorname{Span}(V_k)$ and $\operatorname{Span}(S)$. Let $\mathcal{T} = \mathcal{SC}^{-1} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times k}$ be the diagonal matrix containing the tangents of the principal angles $(\theta_i(S))_{i \in [k]}$ on its diagonal. Using (90) and (91), it comes

$$Z_{S} = V_{k\perp}^{\mathsf{T}} S(V_{k}^{\mathsf{T}} S)^{-1} = W_{2} \left[\frac{\mathcal{S}}{\mathbf{0}_{q',q}} \right] Y^{\mathsf{T}} Y \mathcal{C}^{-1} W_{1}^{\mathsf{T}}$$
$$= W_{2} \left[\frac{\mathcal{S}}{\mathbf{0}_{q',q}} \right] \mathcal{C}^{-1} W_{1}^{\mathsf{T}} = W_{2} \left[\frac{\mathcal{S} \mathcal{C}^{-1}}{\mathbf{0}_{q',q}} \right] W_{1}^{\mathsf{T}}.$$
(92)

Then,

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{W}_{2}\left[\begin{array}{c|c} \mathcal{T}^{2} & \boldsymbol{0}_{q,q'} \\ \hline \boldsymbol{0}_{q',q} & \boldsymbol{0}_{q',q'} \end{array}\right] \boldsymbol{W}_{2}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \sum_{i \in [k]} \tan^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)).$$
(93)

Drineas and Ipsen (2019) have also related principal angles to low rank approximations. We consider different subspaces, though, which crucially put forward the tangents of the principal angles.

Appendix D. Proofs

D.1 Technical lemmas

We start with two useful lemmas borrowed from the literature.

Lemma 30 (Lemma 3.1, Boutsidis et al., 2011) Let $S \subset [d]$, then

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S,k}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu}^{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}(\boldsymbol{I} - \boldsymbol{P}_{S})\|_{\nu}^{2}, \quad \nu \in \{2, \mathrm{Fr}\},$$
(94)

where $\boldsymbol{E} = \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_k \boldsymbol{X}$ and $\boldsymbol{P}_S = \boldsymbol{S}(\boldsymbol{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S})^{-1} \boldsymbol{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$. Furthermore,

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S,k}^{\nu} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu}^{2} \leq \frac{1}{\sigma_{k}^{2}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})} \|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\nu}^{2}, \quad \nu \in \{2, \mathrm{Fr}\}.$$
(95)

The following lemma was first proven by Deshpande et al., 2006, and later rephrased in Deshpande and Rademacher (2010).

Lemma 31 (Lemma 11, Deshpande and Rademacher, 2010) Let $V \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$, r = rk(V) and $\ell \in [1:r]$. Then

$$\sum_{S \subset [d], |S| = \ell} e_{\ell}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{:,S})^2) = e_{\ell}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V})^2)$$
(96)

where e_{ℓ} is the ℓ -th elementary symmetric polynomial on r variables.

Elementary symmetric polynomials play an important role in the proof of Proposition 19, in particular their interplay with the Schur order; see Appendix B for definitions.

Lemma 32 Let $\phi, \psi : \mathbb{R}^{*^k}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^*_+$ be defined by

$$\phi: \boldsymbol{\sigma} \mapsto \frac{e_{k-1}(\boldsymbol{\sigma})}{e_k(\boldsymbol{\sigma})} \tag{97}$$

and

$$\psi: \boldsymbol{\sigma} \mapsto e_k(\boldsymbol{\sigma}). \tag{98}$$

Then both functions are symmetric, ϕ is Schur-convex, and ψ is Schur-concave.

Proof [of Lemma 32] Let $i, j \in [k], i \neq j$. Let $\sigma_i, \sigma_j \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$, it holds

$$(\sigma_i - \sigma_j)(\partial_i \phi(\boldsymbol{\sigma}) - \partial_j \phi(\boldsymbol{\sigma})) = (\sigma_i - \sigma_j)(-\frac{1}{\sigma_i^2} + \frac{1}{\sigma_j^2})$$
$$= \frac{(\sigma_i - \sigma_j)^2(\sigma_i + \sigma_j)}{\sigma_i^2 \sigma_j^2} \ge 0,$$

so that ϕ is Schur-convex by Proposition 25. Similarly,

$$\begin{aligned} (\sigma_i - \sigma_j)(\partial_i \psi(\boldsymbol{\sigma}) - \partial_j \psi(\boldsymbol{\sigma})) &= (\sigma_i - \sigma_j)(\prod_{\ell \neq i} \sigma_\ell - \prod_{\ell \neq j} \sigma_\ell) \\ &= -(\sigma_i - \sigma_j)^2 \prod_{\ell \neq i,j} \sigma_\ell \ge 0, \end{aligned}$$

so that ψ is Schur-concave by Proposition 25.

Elementary symmetric polynomials also interact nicely with "marginalizing" sums.

Lemma 33 Let V be a real $k \times d$ matrix and let r = rk(V). Denote by p the number of non zero columns of V. Then for all $k \leq r + 1$,

$$\sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ \operatorname{Vol}_k(\mathbf{V}_{:,S})^2 > 0}} \sum_{\substack{T \subset S \\ |T| = k-1}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2) \le (p-k+1)e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V})^2).$$
(99)

A fortiori,

$$\sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ \operatorname{Vol}_k(\mathbf{V}_{:,S})^2 > 0}} \sum_{\substack{T \subset S \\ |T| = k-1}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2) \le (d-k+1)e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V})^2).$$
(100)

Proof [of Lemma 33] For $T \subset [d]$, |T| = k - 1,

$$\Omega_1(T) = \{ S \subset [d] : |S| = k, T \subset S, \forall i \in S, \mathbf{V}_{:,i} \neq \mathbf{0} \}$$

$$\Omega_2(T) = \{ S \subset [d] : |S| = k, T \subset S, \operatorname{Vol}_k(\mathbf{V}_{:,S})^2 > 0 \}.$$

Note that $\Omega_2(T) \subset \Omega_1(T)$ so that

$$\sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ \operatorname{Vol}_k(\mathbf{V}_{:,S})^2 > 0}} \sum_{\substack{T \subset S \\ |T| = k - 1}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2) = \sum_{\substack{T \subset [d] \\ |T| = k - 1}} \sum_{\substack{S \in \Omega_2(T) \\ S \in \Omega_2(T)}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2)$$
$$\leq \sum_{\substack{T \subset [d] \\ |T| = k - 1}} \sum_{\substack{S \in \Omega_1(T) \\ S \in \Omega_1(T)}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2).$$

The set $\Omega_1(T)$ has at most (p - k + 1) elements so that

$$\sum_{\substack{T \subset [d] \\ |T|=k-1}} \sum_{S \in \Omega_1(T)} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2) \le (p-k+1) \sum_{\substack{T \subset [d] \\ |T|=k-1}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2).$$
(101)

Lemma 31 for $\ell = k - 1$ further yields

$$(p-k+1)\sum_{\substack{T\subset [d]\\|T|=k-1}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{:,T})^2) \le (p-k+1) e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V})^2).$$
(102)

D.2 Proof of Proposition 17

First, Lemma 30 yields

$$\sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} \operatorname{Det}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^{2} \|\mathbf{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\nu} \mathbf{X}\|_{\nu}^{2} \leq \sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} \frac{1}{\sigma_{k}^{2}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})} \operatorname{Det}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^{2} \|\mathbf{X} - \Pi_{k} \mathbf{X}\|_{\nu}^{2}$$
$$= \|\mathbf{X} - \Pi_{k} \mathbf{X}\|_{\nu}^{2} \sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} \prod_{\ell=1}^{k-1} \sigma_{\ell}^{2}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]}), \qquad (103)$$

where the last equality follows from

$$Det(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^{2} = \prod_{\ell=1}^{k} \sigma_{\ell}^{2}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]}).$$
(104)

By definition of the polynomial e_{k-1} , it further holds

$$\prod_{\ell=1}^{k-1} \sigma_{\ell}^2(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]}) \le e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2), \tag{105}$$

so that (103) leads to

$$\sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} \operatorname{Det}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2 \|\mathbf{X} - \Pi_S^{\nu} \mathbf{X}\|_{\nu}^2 \le \|\mathbf{X} - \Pi_k \mathbf{X}\|_{\nu}^2 \sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2).$$
(106)

Now, Lemma 31 applied to the matrix $V_{S,[k]}^{\mathsf{T}}$ gives

$$e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2) = \sum_{T \subset S, |T|=k-1} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{T,[k]})^2),$$
(107)

Therefore, Lemma 33 yields

$$\sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2) \le (d-k+1) \sum_{T \subset [d], |T|=k-1} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{T,[k]})^2).$$
(108)

Using Lemma 31 and the fact that V_k is orthogonal, we finally write

$$\sum_{T \subset [d], |T| = k-1} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_{T,[k]})^2) = e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\mathbf{V}_k)^2) = k.$$
(109)

Plugging (109) into (108), and then into (106) concludes the proof of Proposition 17.

D.3 Proof of Proposition 18

We first prove the Frobenius norm bound, which requires more work. The spectral bound is easier and uses a subset of the arguments for the Frobenius norm.

D.3.1 FROBENIUS NORM BOUND

Recall that $\boldsymbol{E} = \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_k \boldsymbol{X}$. We start with Lemma 30:

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}(\boldsymbol{I} - \boldsymbol{P}_{S})\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}$$

= $\|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} + \mathrm{Tr}(\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{E} \boldsymbol{P}_{S} \boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) - 2 \mathrm{Tr}(\boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{E}).$ (110)

Since $\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{E} = \boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}} \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k^{\perp}}^{2} \boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}}$ and $\boldsymbol{P}_{S} = \boldsymbol{S}(\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{S})^{-1} \boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}},$

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{E}) = \operatorname{Tr}\left(\boldsymbol{V}_{k}\left((\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{S})^{\mathsf{T}}\right)^{-1}\boldsymbol{S}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k^{\perp}}\boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}}\right)$$
$$= \operatorname{Tr}\left(\boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}\left((\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{S})^{\mathsf{T}}\right)^{-1}\boldsymbol{S}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k^{\perp}}\right)$$
$$= 0, \tag{111}$$

where the last equality follows from $V_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}} V_k = 0$. Therefore, (110) becomes

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} + \mathrm{Tr}(\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{E} \boldsymbol{P}_{S} \boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}).$$
(112)

Taking expectations,

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} + \sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2} \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{E} \boldsymbol{P}_{S} \boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}).$$
(113)

Proposition 27 expresses $\text{Det}(V_{S,[k]})^2$ as a function of the principal angles $(\theta_i(S))$ between $\text{Span}(V_k)$ and Span(S), namely

$$Det(V_{S,[k]})^{2} = \prod_{i \in [k]} \cos^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)).$$
(114)

The remainder of the proof is in two steps. First, we bound the second factor in the sum in the right-hand side of (113) with a similar geometric expression. This allows trigonometric manipulations. Second, we work our way back to elementary symmetric polynomials of spectra, and we conclude after some simple algebra.

First, for $S \subset [d], |S| = k$, let

$$oldsymbol{Z}_S = oldsymbol{V}_{k^\perp}^{\intercal}oldsymbol{S}(oldsymbol{V}_k^{\intercal}oldsymbol{S})^{-1} = oldsymbol{V}_{k^\perp}^{\intercal}oldsymbol{P}_Soldsymbol{V}_k.$$

It allows us to write

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{E}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{V}_{k\perp}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\boldsymbol{V}_{k\perp}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}).$$
(115)

However, for real symmetric matrices A and B with the same size, a simple diagonalization argument yields

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{A}\boldsymbol{B}) \le \|\boldsymbol{A}\|_2 \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{B}),\tag{116}$$

so that

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{E}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{E}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}})$$

$$= \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}})$$

$$\leq \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S})\|\boldsymbol{V}_{k}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\|_{2}$$

$$\leq \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S})$$

$$\leq \|\boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{k\perp}^{2}\|_{2}\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}})$$

$$\leq \sigma_{k+1}^{2}\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}). \qquad (117)$$

In Appendix C, we characterize $\text{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\intercal})$ using principal angles, see (89). This reads

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}^{\mathsf{T}}) = \sum_{j \in [k]} \tan^{2}(\theta_{j}(S)).$$
(118)

Combining (113), (117), (114), and (118), we obtain the following intermediate bound

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} + \sigma_{k+1}^{2} \sum_{S \subset [d], |S| = k} \left[\prod_{i \in [k]} \cos^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)) \right] \left[\sum_{j \in [k]} \tan^{2}(\theta_{j}(S)) \right].$$
(119)

Distributing the sum and using trigonometric identities, the general term of the sum in (119) becomes

$$\left[\prod_{i\in[k]}\cos^2(\theta_i(S))\right] \left[\sum_{j\in[k]}\tan^2(\theta_j(S))\right] = \sum_{i\in[k]}(1-\cos^2(\theta_i(S)))\prod_{j\in[k],j\neq i}\cos^2(\theta_j(S))$$
$$= \sum_{i\in[k]}\prod_{j\in[k],j\neq i}\cos^2(\theta_j(S)) - \sum_{i\in[k]}\prod_{j\in[k]}\cos^2(\theta_j(S)).$$
(120)

The $(\cos(\theta_j(S)))_{j\in[k]}$ are the singular values of the matrix $V_{S,[k]}$ so that

$$\sum_{i \in [k]} \prod_{j \in [k], j \neq i} \cos^2(\theta_j(S)) = e_{k-1}(\Sigma(V_{S,[k]})^2),$$
(121)

and

$$\prod_{j \in [k]} \cos^2(\theta_j(S)) = e_k(\Sigma(V_{S,[k]})^2).$$
(122)

Back to (120), one gets

$$\left[\prod_{i\in[k]}\cos^{2}(\theta_{i}(S))\right]\left[\sum_{j\in[k]}\tan^{2}(\theta_{j}(S))\right] = e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) - \sum_{i\in[k]}e_{k}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) = e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) - ke_{k}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}).$$
(123)

Thus, plugging (123) back into the intermediate bound (119), it comes

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \\ \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} + \sigma_{k+1}^{2} \left[\sum_{\substack{S \subset [d] \\ |S| = k}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) - k \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d] \\ |S| = k}} e_{k}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) \right].$$
(124)

Using Lemma 31 twice, it comes

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \\ \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} + \sigma_{k+1}^{2} \left[\sum_{\substack{S \subset [d] \\ |S|=k}} \sum_{\substack{T \subset S \\ |T|=k-1}} e_{k-1} (\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{T,[k]})^{2}) - ke_{k} (\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{:,[k]})^{2}) \right].$$
(125)

Lemmas 33 and the identities $e_{k-1}(\Sigma(V_{:,[k]})^2) = k$ and $e_k(\Sigma(V_{:,[k]})^2) = 1$ allow us to conclude

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \le \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} + \sigma_{k+1}^{2} \left[(p-k+1)e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{:,[k]})^{2}) - k \right]$$
(126)

$$= \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{\rm Fr}^2 + \sigma_{k+1}^2 (p-k)k.$$
(127)

By definition of β (47), we have proven (49), i.e.,

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{\text{Fr}} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \left(1 + \beta \frac{p-k}{d-k} k \right).$$

D.3.2 Spectral Norm bound

The bound in spectral norm is easier to derive. We start with Lemma 30:

$$\|\boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{2}^{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}(\boldsymbol{I} - \boldsymbol{P}_{S})\|_{2}^{2} \\ \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{2}^{2} + \|\boldsymbol{E}\boldsymbol{P}_{S}\|_{2}^{2} \\ \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{2}^{2} + \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{2}^{2}\|\boldsymbol{V}_{k^{\perp}}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{S}(\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{S})^{-1}\boldsymbol{V}_{k}^{\mathsf{T}}\|_{2}^{2} \\ \leq \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{2}^{2}(1 + \|\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\|_{2}^{2}),$$
(128)

where the notation is the same as in Section D.3.1. Now

$$\|\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\|_{2}^{2} \leq \|\boldsymbol{Z}_{S}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2} = \sum_{i \in [k]} \tan^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)), \qquad (129)$$

thus by (128), (129) and (114)

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2} = \sum_{S \subset [d], |S| = k} \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S, [k]})^{2} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2}$$
(130)

$$\leq \|\boldsymbol{E}\|_{2}^{2} \left(1 + \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ \operatorname{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2} > 0}} \prod_{i=1}^{k} \cos^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)) \sum_{i \in [k]} \tan^{2}(\theta_{i}(S)) \right).$$
(131)

By (120), it comes

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2} \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{2}^{2} \left(1 + \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2} > 0}} e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) - ke_{k}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}) \right) \\ \leq \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{2}^{2} \left(1 + (p - k + 1) e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{:,[k]})^{2}) - ke_{k}(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{:,[k]})^{2}) \right) \\ = (1 + (p - k) k) \| \boldsymbol{E} \|_{2}^{2}.$$

where we again used the double sum trick of (125) and Lemma 33.

D.4 Proof of Theorem 19

We start with a lemma on evaluations of elementary symmetric polynomials on specific sequences.

Lemma 34 Let $\lambda \in [0,1]^k$ such that

$$\begin{cases} \lambda_1 \ge \dots \ge \lambda_k, \\ \Lambda = \sum_{i=1}^k \lambda_i \ge k - 1 + \frac{1}{\theta}. \end{cases}$$
(132)

Then, with the functions ϕ, ψ introduced in Lemma 32,

$$\begin{cases} \psi(\boldsymbol{\lambda}) \geq \frac{1}{\theta}, \\ \phi(\boldsymbol{\lambda}) \leq k - 1 + \theta. \end{cases}$$
(133)

Proof Let $\hat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}} = (1, ..., 1, \Lambda - k + 1) \in \mathbb{R}_+^{*^k}$. Then

$$\begin{cases}
\lambda_{1} \leq \hat{\lambda}_{1} \\
\lambda_{1} + \lambda_{2} \leq \hat{\lambda}_{1} + \hat{\lambda}_{2} \\
\dots \\
\sum_{i=1}^{k-1} \lambda_{i} \leq \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} \hat{\lambda}_{i} \\
\sum_{i=1}^{k} \lambda_{i} = \sum_{i=1}^{k} \hat{\lambda}_{i}
\end{cases}$$
(134)

so that, according to Definition 22,

$$\boldsymbol{\lambda} \prec_{S} \hat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}. \tag{135}$$

Lemma 32 ensures the Schur-convexity of ϕ and the Schur-concavity of ψ , so that

$$\phi(\boldsymbol{\lambda}) \leq \phi(\hat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}) = k - 1 + \frac{1}{\Lambda - k + 1} \leq k - 1 + \theta,$$

and

$$\psi(\boldsymbol{\lambda}) \ge \psi(\hat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}) = \Lambda - k + 1 \ge \frac{1}{\theta}.$$

D.4.1 FROBENIUS NORM BOUND

Let $\mathbf{K} = \mathbf{V}_k \mathbf{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, and π be a permutation of [d] that reorders the leverage scores decreasingly,

$$\ell_{\pi_1}^k \ge \ell_{\pi_2}^k \ge \dots \ge \ell_{\pi_d}^k.$$
(136)

By construction, $T_{p_{\text{eff}}} = [\pi_{p_{\text{eff}}}, ..., \pi_d]$ thus collects the indices of the smallest leverage scores. Finally, denoting by $\mathbf{\Pi} = (\delta_{i,\pi_j})_{(i,j)\in[d]\times[d]}$ the matricial representation of permutation π , we let

$$oldsymbol{K}^{\pi}=oldsymbol{\Pi}oldsymbol{K}oldsymbol{\Pi}^{\intercal}=((oldsymbol{K}_{\pi_i,\pi_j}))_{1\leq i,j\leq d}$$

The goal of the proof is to bound

$$\mathbb{E}_{\mathrm{DPP}}\left[\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}|S \cap T_{p_{\mathrm{eff}}} = \boldsymbol{\emptyset}\right] = \frac{\sum \mathrm{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\mathrm{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\mathrm{Fr}}^{2}}{\sum \mathrm{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^{2}},$$
(137)

where both sums run over subsets $S \subset [d]$ such that |S| = k and $S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset$. For simplicity, let us write

$$Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \text{Det}(V_{S,[k]})^2,$$
(138)

$$Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \text{Det}(V_{S,[k]})^2 \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_S \boldsymbol{Z}_S^{\mathsf{T}}).$$
(139)

Following steps (113) to (117) of the previous proof, one obtains

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\left[\|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{S}^{\text{Fr}}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} \mid S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}} = \boldsymbol{\emptyset}\right] \leq \|\boldsymbol{X} - \boldsymbol{\Pi}_{k}\boldsymbol{X}\|_{\text{Fr}}^{2} + \sigma_{k+1}^{2}\frac{Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}}(\boldsymbol{\theta})}{Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}}(\boldsymbol{\theta})}.$$
 (140)

By definition (47) of the flatness parameter β ,

$$\sigma_{k+1}^2 = \beta \frac{1}{d-k} \sum_{j \ge k+1} \sigma_j^2 = \beta \frac{1}{d-k} \| \mathbf{X} - \Pi_k \mathbf{X} \|_{\text{Fr}}^2.$$
(141)

Then, it remains to upper bound the ratio $Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}/Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}$ in (140), which is the important part of the proof. We first evaluate $Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}$ and then bound $Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}$. The matrix $\Pi V_k \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ has its rows ordered by decreasing leverage scores. Let $\tilde{V}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi} \in$

 $\mathbb{R}^{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) \times k}$ be the submatrix corresponding to the first $p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)$ rows of $\mathbf{\Pi} V_k$. Let also

$$\hat{V}^{\pi}_{p_{ ext{eff}}(heta)} = egin{pmatrix} ilde{V}_{\pi,p_{ ext{eff}}(heta)} \ extbf{0}_{d-p_{ ext{eff}}(heta),k} \end{pmatrix}$$

be padded with zeros. Then

$$\boldsymbol{K}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi} = \begin{bmatrix} \tilde{\boldsymbol{V}}_{\pi, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} \tilde{\boldsymbol{V}}_{\pi, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\mathsf{T}} & \boldsymbol{0} \\ \hline \boldsymbol{0} & \boldsymbol{0} \end{bmatrix} = \hat{\boldsymbol{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi} (\hat{\boldsymbol{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})^{\mathsf{T}} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}.$$
(142)

The nonzero block of $K_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi}$ is a submatrix of K^{π} , and $\operatorname{rk} K^{\pi} = \operatorname{rk} K = k$. Hence $K_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi}$ has at most k nonzero eigenvalues

$$\lambda_1 \ge \lambda_2 \ge \dots \ge \lambda_k \ge 0 = \lambda_{k+1} = \dots = \lambda_d.$$
(143)

Therefore,

$$e_k(\Lambda(\mathbf{K}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})) = \sum_{\substack{T \subset [d] \\ |T| = k}} \prod_{j \in T} \lambda_j = \prod_{i \in [k]} \lambda_i.$$
(144)

Note moreover that

$$\forall \ell \in [k], \ e_{\ell}(\Sigma(\hat{V}_{\pi, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)})^2) = e_{\ell}(\Lambda(K^{\pi}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)})).$$
(145)

By construction,

$$Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \text{Det}(\mathbf{V}_{S,[k]})^2 = \sum_{S \subset [d], |S| = k} \text{Det}\left[\left(\hat{\mathbf{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi}\right)_{S,:}\right]^2$$
(146)

Then, Lemma 31 yields

$$Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = e_k(\Sigma(\hat{V}_{\pi,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)})^2) = e_k(\Lambda(K_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})) = \prod_{i \in [k]} \lambda_i.$$
(147)

Now we bound $Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}$. We use again principal angles and trigonometric identities. Using (118) and (123) above, it holds

$$Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^2 \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_S \boldsymbol{Z}_S^{\mathsf{T}})$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \prod_{i \in [k]} \cos^2(\theta_i(S)) \sum_{j \in [k]} \tan^2(\theta_j(S))$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} e_{k-1} \left(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^2 \right) - k e_k \left(\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S,[k]})^2 \right)$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ e_{k-1}} e_{k-1} \left(\Sigma \left(\left[\hat{\boldsymbol{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi} \right]_{S,:} \right)^2 \right) - k e_k \left(\Sigma \left(\left[\hat{\boldsymbol{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi} \right]_{S,:} \right)^2 \right) \right)$$
(149)

By Lemma 33 applied to the matrix $\hat{V}_{\pi, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}$ combined to (146), we get

$$Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} \leq (p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)e_{k-1}(\Sigma(\hat{\boldsymbol{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})^2) - k e_k(\Sigma(\hat{\boldsymbol{V}}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})^2)$$

$$\leq (p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)e_{k-1}(\Lambda(\boldsymbol{K}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})) - k e_k(\Lambda(\boldsymbol{K}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi}))$$

$$\leq \left((p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)\phi(\tilde{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}) - k \right) Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}.$$
(150)

where $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\lambda}} = (1, \ldots, 1, \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{K}_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi}) - k + 1) \in \mathbb{R}^{k}$, see Lemma 34. Now, as in the proof of Lemma 34,

$$\phi(\tilde{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}) = k - 1 + rac{1}{\operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{K}_{p_{\operatorname{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi}) - k + 1} \leq k - 1 + \theta$$

by (51). Thus (150) yields

$$\frac{Y_{k,p_{\text{eff}}}(\theta)}{Z_{k,p_{\text{eff}}}(\theta)} \le (p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)(k - 1 + \theta) - k \le (p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)(k - 1 + \theta).$$
(151)

Finally, plugging (151) and (141) in (140) concludes the proof of (54).

D.4.2 Spectral Norm bound

We proceed as for the Frobenius norm, using the notation of Section D.3.1. Lemma 30, Equations (148) and (151) yield

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}} \left[\| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2} | S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}} = \emptyset \right] \\ &= Z_{k, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{-1} \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S, [k]})^{2} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{S}^{2} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2}, \\ &\leq Z_{k, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{-1} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2} \left(1 + \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset \\ \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S, [k]})^{2} > 0}} \prod_{\substack{\ell = 1 \\ \ell = 1}}^{k-1} \sigma_{\ell}^{2} (\boldsymbol{V}_{S, [k]}) - ke_{k} (\Sigma(\boldsymbol{V}_{S, [k]})^{2}) \right) \\ &\leq Z_{k, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{-1} \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2} \left(1 + \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset \\ \text{Det}(\boldsymbol{V}_{S, [k]})^{2} > 0} \right) \\ &\leq \left(\frac{Y_{k, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}}{Z_{k, p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}} + 1 \right) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2} \\ &\leq (1 + (p_{\text{eff}}(\theta) - k + 1)(k - 1 + \theta)) \| \boldsymbol{X} - \Pi_{k} \boldsymbol{X} \|_{2}^{2}, \end{split}$$

which is the claimed spectral bound.

D.4.3 Bounding the probability of rejection

Recall from Lemma 34 that

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \dots & 1 & \sum_{i=1}^{k} \lambda_i - k + 1 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{*^k}_+.$$

Still with the notation of Section D.3.1, (146) yields

$$\mathbb{P}(S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset) = \sum_{\substack{S \subset [d], |S| = k \\ S \cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)} = \emptyset}} \text{Det}(V_{S,[k]})^2$$
$$= e_k(K_{p_{\text{eff}}(\theta)}^{\pi})$$
$$= \prod_{i \in [k]} \lambda_i$$
$$\geq \psi(\hat{\lambda}), \qquad (153)$$

because the normalization constant $\sum_{S \subset [d], |S|=k} \text{Det}(V_{S,[k]})^2$ is equal to 1. Lemma 34 concludes

the proof since

$$\psi(\hat{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}) \ge \frac{1}{\theta}.\tag{154}$$

D.5 Proof of Proposition 21

First, Proposition 12 gives

$$\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_S) \le \frac{(1 + \max_{i \in [k]} \tan^2 \theta_i(S)) \|\boldsymbol{w}^*\|^2 \sigma_{k+1}^2}{N} + \frac{k}{N}\nu.$$
(155)

Now (89) further gives

$$\max_{i \in [k]} \tan^2 \theta_i(S) \le \sum_{i \in [k]} \tan^2 \theta_i(S) = \operatorname{Tr}(\boldsymbol{Z}_S \boldsymbol{Z}_S^{\mathsf{T}}).$$
(156)

The proof now follows the same lines as for the approximation bounds. First, following the lines of Section D.3, we straightforwardly bound

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\sum_{i\in[k]}\tan^2(\theta_i(S)) = \sum_{S\subset[d],|S|=k} \prod_{i\in[k]}\cos^2(\theta_i(S))\sum_{j\in[k]}\tan^2(\theta_j(S))$$
(157)

and obtain (64). In a similar vein, the same lines as in Section D.4 allow bounding

$$\mathbb{E}_{\text{DPP}}\left[\sum_{i\in[k]}\tan^2(\theta_i(S))|S\cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}}=\emptyset\right] = \sum_{\substack{S\subset[d],|S|=k\\S\cap T_{p_{\text{eff}}}(\theta)=\emptyset}} \prod_{i\in[k]}\cos^2(\theta_i(S))\sum_{j\in[k]}\tan^2(\theta_j(S)).$$
(158)

and yield (65).

Appendix E. Generating orthogonal matrices with prescribed leverage scores

In this section, we describe an algorithm that samples a random orthonormal matrix with a prescribed profile of k-leverage scores. This algorithm was used to generate the matrices $\boldsymbol{F} = \boldsymbol{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$ for the toy datasets of Section 6. The orthogonality constraint can be expressed as a condition on the spectrum of the matrix $\boldsymbol{K} = \boldsymbol{V}_k \boldsymbol{V}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$, namely $\operatorname{Sp}(\boldsymbol{K}) \subset \{0, 1\}$. On the other hand, the constraint on the k-leverage scores can be expressed as a condition on the diagonal of \boldsymbol{K} . Thus, the problem of generating an orthogonal matrix with a given profile of k-leverage scores boils down to enforcing conditions on the spectrum and the diagonal of a symmetric matrix \boldsymbol{K} .

E.1 Definitions and statement of the problem

We denote by $(f_i)_{i \in [d]}$ the columns of the matrix F. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we write $\mathbb{1}_n$ the vector containing ones living in \mathbb{R}^n , and \mathbb{O}_n the vector containing zeros living in \mathbb{R}^n . We say that the vector $u \in \mathbb{R}^n$ interlaces on $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and we denote

$$u \sqsubseteq v$$

if $u_n \leq v_n$ and $\forall i \in [1: n-1], v_{i+1} \leq u_i \leq v_i$.

$$\cdots v_{i+2} \quad u_{i+1} \quad v_{i+1} \quad u_i \quad v_i \quad u_{i-1} \quad v_{i-1} \cdots$$

Figure 13: Illustration of the interlacing of u on v.

Definition 35 Let $k, d \in \mathbb{N}$, with $k \leq d$. Let $\mathbf{F} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$ be a full rank matrix⁷. Within this section, we denote $\boldsymbol{\sigma}^2 = (\sigma_1^2, \sigma_2^2, \ldots, \sigma_k^2)$ the squares of the nonvanishing singular values of the matrix \mathbf{F} , and $\boldsymbol{\ell} = (\ell_1 = \|\boldsymbol{f}_1\|^2, \ell_2 = \|\boldsymbol{f}_2\|^2, \ldots, \ell_d = \|\boldsymbol{f}_d\|^2)$ are the squared norms of the columns of \mathbf{F} , which we assume to be ordered decreasingly:

$$\ell_1 \geq \ell_2 \geq \cdots \geq \ell_d.$$

When the rows of F are orthonormal, we can think of ℓ as a vector of leverage scores.

We are interested in the problem of constructing a matrix F with orthonormal rows given its leverage scores.

Problem 1 Let $k, d \in \mathbb{N}$, with $k \leq d$, and let $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^d_+$ such that $\sum_{i=1}^d \ell_i = k$. Build a matrix $F \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$ such that

$$\operatorname{Sp}(\boldsymbol{F}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{F}) = [\mathbb{1}_k, \mathbb{0}_{d-k}], \tag{159}$$

and

$$\operatorname{Diag}(\boldsymbol{F}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{F}) = \boldsymbol{\ell}.\tag{160}$$

We actually consider here the generalization of Problem 2 to an arbitrary spectrum.

Problem 2 Let $k, d \in \mathbb{N}$, with $k \leq d$, and let $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^d_+$ such that $\sum_{i=1}^d \ell_i = \sum_{i=1}^k \sigma_i^2$. Build a matrix $\mathbf{F} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$ such that

$$\operatorname{Sp}(\boldsymbol{F}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{F}) = [\boldsymbol{\sigma}^2, \mathbb{O}_{d-k}] =: \hat{\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^2$$
(161)

and

$$\operatorname{Diag}(\boldsymbol{F}^{\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{F}) = \boldsymbol{\ell}.$$
(162)

Denote by

$$\mathcal{M}_{(\boldsymbol{\ell},\boldsymbol{\sigma})} = \{ \boldsymbol{M} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \text{ symmetric } / \text{ Diag}(\boldsymbol{M}) = \boldsymbol{\ell}, \text{ Sp}(\boldsymbol{M}) = \hat{\boldsymbol{\sigma}}^2 \}.$$
(163)

The non-emptiness of $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$ is determined by a majorization condition between ℓ and $\hat{\sigma}$, see Appendix B for definitions. More precisely, we have the following theorem.

Theorem 36 (Schur-Horn) Let $k, d \in \mathbb{N}$, with $k \leq d$, and let $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^d_+$. We have

$$\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)} \neq \emptyset \Leftrightarrow \ell \prec_S \hat{\sigma}.$$
 (164)

The proof by Horn (1954) of the reciprocal in Theorem 36 is non constructive. In the next section, we survey algorithms that output an element of $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$.

^{7.} A frame, using the definitions of (Fickus et al., 2011) and (Fickus et al., 2013).

E.2 Related work

Several articles (Raskutti and Mahoney, 2016, Ma et al., 2015) in the randomized linear algebra community propose the use of non Gaussian random matrices to generate matrices with a fast decreasing profile of leverage scores (so-called *heavy hitters*) without controlling the exact profile of the leverage scores.

Dhillon et al. (2005) showed how to generate matrices from $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$ using Givens rotations; see the algorithm in Figure 14. The idea of the algorithm is to start with a frame with the exact spectrum and repeatedly apply orthogonal matrices (Lines 4 and 6 of Figure 14) that preserve the spectrum while changing the leverage scores of only two columns, setting one of their leverage scores to the desired value. The orthogonal matrices are the so-called *Givens rotations*.

Definition 37 Let $\theta \in [0, 2\pi[$ and $i, j \in [d]$. The Givens rotation $G_{i,j}(\theta) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ is defined by



 $\begin{array}{ll} \text{GIVENSALGORITHM}(\boldsymbol{\ell}, \boldsymbol{\sigma}) \\ 1 & \boldsymbol{F} \longleftarrow \begin{bmatrix} \text{Diag}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}) \mid \boldsymbol{0} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d} \\ 2 & \text{while } \exists i, j, k \in [d], i < k < j : \|\boldsymbol{f}_i\|^2 < \ell_i, \|\boldsymbol{f}_k\|^2 = \ell_k, \|\boldsymbol{f}_j\|^2 > \ell_j \\ 3 & \text{if } \ell_i - \|\boldsymbol{f}_i\|^2 \leq \|\boldsymbol{f}_j\|^2 - \ell_j \\ 4 & \boldsymbol{F} \leftarrow \boldsymbol{G}_{i,j}(\boldsymbol{\theta})\boldsymbol{F}, \text{ where } \|(\boldsymbol{G}_{i,j}(\boldsymbol{\theta})\boldsymbol{F})_i\|^2 = \ell_i. \\ 5 & \text{else} \\ 6 & \boldsymbol{F} \leftarrow \boldsymbol{G}_{i,j}(\boldsymbol{\theta})\boldsymbol{F}, \text{ where } \|(\boldsymbol{G}_{i,j}(\boldsymbol{\theta})\boldsymbol{F})_j\|^2 = \ell_j, \\ 7 & \text{return } \boldsymbol{F} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}. \end{array}$

Figure 14: The pseudocode of the algorithm proposed by Dhillon et al. (2005) for generating a matrix given its leverage scores and spectrum by successively applying Givens rotations.

Figure 15 shows the output of the algorithm in Figure 14, for the input $(\ell, \sigma) = (\ell, 1)$ for three different values of ℓ . The main drawbacks of this algorithm are first that it is deterministic, so that it outputs a unique matrix F for a given input (ℓ, σ) , and second that the output is a highly structured matrix, as observed on Figure 15. We propose an algorithm that outputs random, more "generic" matrices belonging to $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$. This algorithm is based on a parametrization of $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$ using the collection of spectra of all minors of $\mathbf{F} \in \mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$. This parametrization was introduced by Fickus et al. (2013), and we recall it in Section E.3. For now, let us simply look at Figure 16, which displays a few outputs of our algorithm for the same input as in Figure 15a. We now obtain different matrices for the same input (ℓ, σ) , and these matrices are less structured than the output of Algorithm 14, as required.

E.3 The restricted Gelfand-Tsetlin polytope

Definition 38 Recall that $(f_i)_{i \in [d]}$ are the columns of the matrix $F \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$. For $r \in [d]$, we further define

$$\boldsymbol{F}_r = \boldsymbol{F}_{:,[r]} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times r},\tag{166}$$

$$\boldsymbol{C}_{r} = \sum_{i \in [r]} \boldsymbol{f}_{i} \boldsymbol{f}_{i}^{\mathsf{T}} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times k}, \tag{167}$$

$$\boldsymbol{G}_r = \boldsymbol{F}_r^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{F}_r \in \mathbb{R}^{r \times r}.$$
(168)

Furthermore, we note for $r \in [d]$,

$$(\lambda_{r,i})_{i\in[k]} = \Lambda(C_r), \tag{169}$$

$$(\lambda_{r,i})_{i\in[r]} = \Lambda(\boldsymbol{G}_r). \tag{170}$$

The $(\lambda_{r,i})_{i \in [k]}$, $r \in [d]$, are called the outer eigensteps of **F**, and we group them in the matrix

$$\Lambda^{out}(\boldsymbol{F}) = (\lambda_{r,i})_{i \in [k], r \in [d]} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$$

Similarly, the $(\tilde{\lambda}_{r,i})_{i \in [r]}$ are called inner eigensteps of \mathbf{F} : for $r \in [d]$, $(\lambda_{r,i})_{i \in [k]}$ and $(\tilde{\lambda}_{r,i})_{i \in [r]}$ share the same nonzeros elements.



Figure 15: The output of the algorithm in Figure 14 for k = 2, d = 10, $\boldsymbol{\sigma} = (1, 1)$, and three different values of $\boldsymbol{\ell}$ that each add to k. Each red dot has coordinates a column of \boldsymbol{F} . The blue circles have for radii the prescribed $(\sqrt{\ell_i})$.



Figure 16: The output of our algorithm for k = 2, d = 10, an input $\boldsymbol{\sigma} = (1, 1)$, and ℓ as in Figure 15a. Each red dot has coordinates a column of \boldsymbol{F} . The blue circles have for radii the prescribed $(\sqrt{\ell_i})$.

Example 2 For k = 2, d = 4, consider the full-rank matrix

$$\boldsymbol{F} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix},\tag{171}$$

Then

$$\Lambda^{out}(\mathbf{F}) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 & 2 & 2\\ 0 & 1 & 1 & 2 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (172)

Proposition 39 The outer eigensteps satisfy the following constraints:

$$\begin{cases} \forall i \in [k], \ \lambda_{0,i} = 0\\ \forall i \in [k], \ \lambda_{d,i} = \sigma_i^2\\ \forall r \in [d], \ (\lambda_{r,:}) \sqsubseteq (\lambda_{r+1,:})\\ \forall r \in [d], \ \sum_{i \in [d]} \lambda_{r,i} = \sum_{i \in [r]} \ell_i \end{cases}$$
(173)

In other words, the outer eigensteps are constrained to live in a polytope. We define the restricted Gelfand-Tsetlin polytope $GT_{(k,d)}(\sigma, \ell)$ to be the subset of $\mathbb{R}^{k\times d}$ defined by the equations (173). A more graphical summary of the interlacing and sum constraints is given in Figure 17. The restricted GT polytope⁸ allows a parametrization of $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$ by the following reconstruction result.

^{8.} Note the difference with the Gelfand-Tsetlin polytope in the random matrix literature (Baryshnikov, 2001), where only the spectrum is constrained, not the diagonal.

Figure 17: The interlacing relationships (173) satisfied by the outer eigensteps of a frame. Thick triangles are used in place of \leq for improved readability.

Theorem 40 (Theorem 3, Fickus et al., 2011) Every matrix $F \in \mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$ can be constructed as follows:

- pick a valid sequence of outer eigensteps noted $\Lambda^{out} \in GT_{(k,d)}(\sigma, \ell)$,
- pick $f_1 \in \mathbb{R}^k$ such that

$$\|\boldsymbol{f}_1\|^2 = \ell_1, \tag{174}$$

- for $r \in [d]$, consider the polynomial $p_r(x) = \prod_{i \in [d]} (x - \lambda_{r,i})$, and for each $r \in [d-1]$,

choose $f_{r+1} \in \mathbb{R}^k$ such that

$$\forall \lambda \in \{\lambda_{r,i}\}_{i \in [d]}, \|\boldsymbol{P}_{r,\lambda}\boldsymbol{f}_{r+1}\|^2 = -\lim_{x \to \lambda} (x-\lambda) \frac{p_{r+1}(\lambda)}{p_r(\lambda)},$$
(175)

where $\mathbf{P}_{r,\lambda}$ denotes the orthogonal projection onto the eigenspace $\operatorname{Ker}(\lambda \mathbb{I}_k - \mathbf{F}_r \mathbf{F}_r^T)$. Conversely, any matrix \mathbf{F} constructed by this process is in $\mathcal{M}_{(\ell,\sigma)}$.

Fickus et al. (2011) propose an algorithm to construct a vector \mathbf{f}_r satisfying Equation (175). Finally, an algorithm for the construction of a valid sequence of eigensteps $\Lambda^{\text{out}} \in \mathbf{GT}_{(k,d)}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}, \boldsymbol{\ell})$ was proposed in (Fickus et al., 2013). This yields the following constructive result.

Theorem 41 (Theorem 4.1, Fickus et al., 2013) Every matrix $F \in \mathcal{M}(\sigma, \ell)$ can be constructed as follows:

 $- Set \ \forall i \in [k], \ \tilde{\lambda}_{d,i} = \sigma_i^2,$

- For $r \in \{d-1,\ldots,1\}$, construct $\{\tilde{\lambda}_{r,:}\}$ as follows. For each $i \in \{k,\ldots,1\}$, pick $\tilde{\lambda}_{r-1,i} \in [B_{i,r}(\ell,\sigma), A_{i,r}(\ell,\sigma)],$

where

$$A_{i,r}(\boldsymbol{\ell},\boldsymbol{\sigma}) = \max\left\{\tilde{\lambda}_{r+1,i+1}, \sum_{t=i}^{k}\tilde{\lambda}_{r+1,t} - \sum_{t=i+1}^{k}\tilde{\lambda}_{r,t} - \ell_{r+1}\right\}$$

$$B_{i,r}(\boldsymbol{\ell},\boldsymbol{\sigma}) = \min\left\{\tilde{\lambda}_{r+1,i}, \min_{z=1,\dots,i}\left\{\sum_{t=z}^{r}\ell_t - \sum_{t=z+1}^{i}\tilde{\lambda}_{r+1,t} - \sum_{t=i+1}^{k}\tilde{\lambda}_{r,t}\right\}\right\}.$$
(176)

RANDOMEIGENSTEPS (ℓ, σ) 1 $\Lambda^{\text{out}} \leftarrow \mathbb{O} \in \mathbb{R}^{k \times d}$ 2 $\forall i \in [k], \ \tilde{\lambda}_{d,i} \leftarrow \sigma_i$ 3 for $r \in \{d - 1, \dots, 1\}$ 4 for $i \in \{k, \dots, 1\}$ 5 Pick $\tilde{\lambda}_{r-1,i} \sim \mathcal{U}([B_{i,r}(\ell, \sigma), A_{i,r}(\ell, \sigma)])$ return Λ^{out}

Figure 18: The pseudocode of the generator of random valid eigensteps taking as input (ℓ, σ) .

Furthermore, any sequence constructed by this algorithm is a valid sequence of inner eigensteps.

Based on these results we propose an algorithm for the generation of orthogonal random matrices with a given profile of leverage scores.

E.4 Our algorithm

We consider a randomization of the algorithm given in Theorem 41. First, we generate a random sequence of valid inner eigensteps Λ^{in} using Algorithm 18. Then we proceed to the reconstruction a frame that admits Λ^{in} as a sequence of eigensteps using the Algorithm proposed in (Fickus et al., 2011).

Note that Equations (174) and (175) admit several solutions. For example, for $r \in [d]$, and if \mathbf{f}_{r+1} satisfies (175), $-\mathbf{f}_{r+1}$ satisfies this equation too. Fickus et al. (2011) actually prove that the set of solutions of these equations is invariant under a specific action of the orthogonal group $\mathbb{O}(\rho(r,k))$ where $\rho(r,k) \in \mathbb{N}$ nontrivially depends on the eigensteps. In the reconstruction step of our algorithm, we apply a random orthogonal matrix sampled from the Haar measure on $\mathbb{O}(d)$ to the vector \mathbf{f}_1 and, then, for every $r \in [2:d]$, we apply an independent random orthogonal matrix Ω to a vector \mathbf{f}_{r+1} , that satisfies (175), so that $\Omega \mathbf{f}_{r+1}$ still satisfies (175).

Figure 16 displays a few samples from our algorithm, which display diversity and no apparent structure, as required for a generator of toy datasets. The question of fully characterizing the distribution of the output of our algorithm is an open question.